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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

AS per the request from the State of the Libyan Arab
Jamahiriya, communicated in April 1995 to the Director of the
Tangier MULPOC for North Africa of ECA , an advisory mission on
national accounts and external transactions and finance was
undertaken to the Secretariat of Planning, Economy and Trade
(SOPET) of Libya from 19 September -3 October, 1995, by Mr. K.C.
Wang, Senior Regional Adviser on National Accounts, and Mr. M.
Labidi, Senior Regional Adviser on Finance and Debt, of the ECA
MUlti-disciplinary Regional Advisory Group (MRAG)

The Terms of Reference (TOR) of the mission included: (i)
rendering assistance in organising and conducting a joint
SOPET!ECA Workshop on the 1993 System of National Accounts (SNA)
and the System's Rest of the World Sector and the SNA's potential
uses in economic analysis and planning; (ii) evaluation of
existing national accounts system and data sources in Libya and
identification of areas where additional efforts would have to
be made for the gradual implementation of the 1993 SNA; (iii)
making preliminary contacts for a further ECA mission on studies
relating to external trade and finance; and (iv) submission of
recommendations on institution building in the field of national
accounts and related economic statistics, including statistics
on external transactions, for the implementation of the 1993 SNA.

Owing to the relocation of most of ' the Secretariats of the
State of Libya (including the Secretariats of Planning, Economy
and Trade; Industry; Utilities; etc.) to the new administrative
centre in Sirte, which is some 500 kms. to the east of Tripoli,
while some secretariats of the State (e.g., Secretariat of
Agriculture) and important State institutions such as the Central
Bank of Libya, the Census and Statistics Department of the
National Authority for Information and Documentation, etc.,
remain in Tripoli, the ECA-MRAG mission had to shuttle between
the two centres, namely, Tripoli and Sirte, during its stay in
the country.

Due largely to the wholehearted collaboration and untiring
assistance of the State authorities concerned, in particular,
those of the Secretariat of Planning, Economy and Trade (SOPET),
the mission had been able to accomplish its tasks as envisaged.
The mission also received timely and valuable assistance from the
UNDP and its proj ect personnel for the proj ect "Development
Planning and Training" attached to the SOPET.

A two-day joint SOPET/ECA "Workshop on National Accounts and
External Transactions and Their Uses in Analysis and Planning"
was held at the premises of the SOPET on 25-26 September, 1995.
Lectures were given by both experts of the State of Libya and the
regional advisers of ECA. The current status of national accounts
of Libya and the problems faced were highlighted in a lecture by
Libya's Director-General of Planning.
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The country is currently facing problems of some major data
gaps for the latter half of the 1980s. These had proved to be
bottlenecks in Libya's national accounts work for the years in
question, in addition to shortage of trained statistical
personnel in both quantity and quality.

Efforts at reviving and routinising data collection
activities appear to have gained momentum. Thus, the first
National Household Budget Survey of Libya was conducted in 1992;
a population and Housing Census is taking place in 1995; and a
Census of Agriculture is being planned for 1997; etc. However,
activities in the co t Lect.don of annual and more frequent data in
areas of manufacturing, construction, agriculture,
transportation, other services, still need to be straightened and
put into operation. And the National Accounts Section of the
Planning Department of the SOPET will have to take a leading
catalytic role in the gathering and synthesising of such data in
order to facilitate the estimation of annual national accounts.
Apart from data from enterprises and households, data from the
State accounts (including accounts for public enterprises) had
been in arrears.

In collaboration with the national experts of the Planning
Department of the SOPET, the ECA mission had identified these
major data gaps which WGuld need to be filled through additional
surveys work or better use of statistics from administrative
sources, in order to improve the quality of Libya's national
accounts series and for the gradual implementation of the 1993
System of National Accounts. The mission also made suggestions
on the Strategy for the implementation of the 1993 SNA, taking
into account the current data and personnel problems.

As a result of discussions with the Libyan authorities
concerned, the future composition and Terms of Reference for a
further ECA mission on trade matters to Libya in the'course of
1996, had been worked out.

The mission concluded its work by making recommendations in
respect of: (i) institution building in the fields of national
accounts and related economic statistics (including external
transactions); and (ii) further work to be done by the National
Accounts Section (NAS) of the Planning Department of the SOPET,
with regard to updating of national accounts series for the years
1986-1994, and to the preparation for the gradual implementation
of the 1993 SNA, includiing the Rest of the World accounts of the
SNA.

The mission had discussed its recommendations with the State
authorities concerned before its departure from Libya. The latter
expressed its appreciation for the work done by the mission and
stressed that the report of the mission, once received
officially, would be carefully studied and its recommendations
implemented to the extent feasible.

r
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The mission wishes to take the opportunity to thank all
concerned who had assisted in one way or another the mission in
the. carrying out of its tasks. It further expressed ECA's
readiness to be of further service to the Member States when
called upon to do so.
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REPORT ON A MISSION TO THE SECRETARIAT OF PLANNING, ECONOMY
AND TRADE OF LIBYAN ARAB JAMAHIRIYA ON NATIONAL ACCOUNTS AND

EXTERNAL TRANSACTIONS AND FINANCE

(19 SEPTEMBER - 3 OCTOBER, 1995)

I. Introduction and Terms of Reference:

1. At the request of the Secretariat of Planning, Economy and
Trade of the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya as per letter No 665 dated
26 April, 1995, of the Secretariat of External Affairs, an
advisory mission was undertaken to L1bya jointly by Messrs. K.C.
wang, Senior Regional Adviser on National Accounts, 'and M.
Labidi, Senior Regional Adviser on Finance and External Debt,
both of the ECA Multi-disciplinary Regional Advisory Group
(MRAG) , from 19 September to 3 October, 1995*. The Terms of
Reference of the mission included the following;

(i) To help conduct a joint SOPET!ECA Workshop on the 1993
System of National Accounts by delivering lectures on selected
aspects of the 1993 SNA, including its main features, major
differences from the 1968 SNA, accounts (current, capital,
financial) for the Rest of the World Sector, and the SNA's
potential uses in economic analysis;

(ii) To evaluate existing national accounts system and data
sources in Libya and identify areas where additional data
collection and analysis efforts should be made for the step by
step implementatio~ of the 1993 SNA;

(iii) To make preliminary contacts for further ECA mission
on studies relating to external trade and finance;

(iv) To make recommendations on institution building in the
field of national accounts and related economic statistics for
the implementation of the 1993 SNA and for the further
development of statistics on external transactions.

2. On account of lack of international air transportation, the
mission went to Tripoli, Libya, via the township of Djerba.
Tunisia, by road (for a distance of some 400 kms.) on the 19th
September, 1995. Due to some technical reasons, it had not been
possible for the mission to be met. However. contact with the
department concerned was soon established through the good
offices of the UNDP (Tripoli) on the 20th September, and the
Director General of the Department of Planning of the Secretariat
of Planning, Economy and Trade came specially from Sirte. Libya's
new administrative centre (some 500 kms , to the East of Tripoli) ,
to meet the mission in Tripoli on 21 September.

* On account of prior mission commitments elsewhere, Mr. M.
Labidi's mission to Libya was from 19 September - 1 October,
1995.
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3. As almost all the State Secretariats (with a few
exceptions), including that for Planning, Economy and Trade, are
located now in Sirte, the mission left Tripoli by road for Sirte
on 22nd September, 1995, where it stayed till 30th September.
Since it was necessary to obtain crucial statistical information
from the Census and Statistics Department (CSD) of the National
Authority for Information and Documentation (NAID), the Central
Bank of Libya and the Secretariat of Agriculture, all of which
are based in Tripoli, it was decided that the mission should
return from Sirte to Tripoli on 30 September so as to enable it
to contact these organisations for information on statistical
data collection and their availability as well as to have
exchange of views with them on their current and future work
programmes and institution building aspects in their respective
areas of work.

4. During its stay in Libya, the mission had received very kind
collaboration and assistance from the senior officials of the
State, especially those of the Secretariat of Planning, Economy
and Trade, as well as invaluable assistance from the UNDP,
including' the project staff of project LIB!88!003 "Development
Planning and Training". The mission had also had exchange of
views with individual experts, both national and expatriate, and
benefitted from such exchanges. A list of persons met is given
in Annex I.

II. Progress of Mission:

5. Largely on account of the very close collaboration with and
kind assistance received from the State departments concerned and
the UNDP, the mission had been able to make good headway in
carrying out its Terms of Reference within the relatively short
time framework, taking into account the need to shuttle between
Tripoli and Sirte.

6. The mission was kindly received by the Resident
Representative of the UNDP in Tripoli on 20th September. It was
briefed on the background of a UNDP!DTCD project (LIB!88!003) to
the Secretariat of Planning, Economy and Finance and given some
general advice on how best to proceed with the mission's work.
The need for statistical data for national accounting and
economic planning in the case of Libya was emphasized; data gaps
were cited as a major problem to be overcome. The importance of
studies and advisory services on GATT impacts, sub-regional
economic integration was stressed. The Resident Representative
wished the mission success.

7. The mission discussed briefly in Tripoli with the Director
General of Planning of the Secretariat of Planning, Economy and
Trade (SOPET) on 22 September about the mission's Terms of
Reference (TOR) and its programme of work before leaving Tripoli
with him for Sirte,
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8. The mission was also received by the Director-General of the
Census and Statistics Department (CSD) of the National Authority
for Information and Documentation (NAID) and his Statistical
Adviser in the morning of 22 September. The CSD is the nation's
central statistical office and is based in Tripoli, with a total
staff strength of about 100 employees (of which: 15 professionals
and some 40 middle level personnel). It was part of the
Secretariat of Planning until two years ago, when it was
transferred to the National Authority for Information and
Documentation Corporation (NAID), the latter being a part of the
General People's Committee (equivalent to the Prime Minister's
Office). According to the Statistical Act of 1963, the CSD is
responsible for taking all censuses (including population,
housing, agriculture, econGmy, etc.) and surveys (for example,
household budget, labour force, employment, manufacturing,
construction, etc. ) and work on prices .and price indexes.
According to information received, there had been serious
interruptions in the major statistical data series prepared by
the CSD since the early 1980s. Work on revival of the CSD's data
series is being resumed in several areas. Thus: a Population
Census was conducted in 1995; the first National Household Budget
Survey of Libya was carried out in 1992; an Agricultural Census
is being planned for 1997; while regular external trade
statistics had been compiled and analysed and monthly Consumer
Price Indexes (CPI) published for Tripoli; etc.

9. Owing to lack of time on that day (i.e., 22 September),
however, it was not possible for the mission to discuss with the
senior officials of the CSD on the various practical aspects of
statistical data series collection, compilation, analysis and
problems. It was then decided that the mission should return to
Tripoli later to consult the CSD on these matters before its
departure from Libya.

10. After the mission's arrival in Sirte, the new administrative
centre of Libya, late in the evening of 22 September, the mission
was introduced the following day (23 September) to the CTA and
the National Accounts Adviser of the UNDP/DTCD project LIB/88/003
"Development Planning and Training" by the Director-General of
Planning. The Terms of Reference (TOR) of the mission was further
examined at some length. Work on the practical arrangements for
the carrying out of the agreed TOR started soon afterwards; these
included the content and agenda and dates for an SOPET/UNECA
Workshop on National Accounts and External Transactions, which
took place in the Conference room of the SOPET on 25 and 26
September.

11. Discussions with the Director General of External Trade on
the terms of reference and timing of a further ECA mission on
trade matters, namely, to study the likely effects of the GATT
(General Agreement on Trade and Tariffs) on the trade
relationship between Libya and other members of the Maghreb
Union, also took place on 23 September. The second ECA mission
on trade matters was requested by the Libyan Government by its
letter No. 664 dated 26 April, 1995, addressed to the ECA MULPOC
based in Tangier, Morocco.
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12. The mission was kindly received by the Assistant Secretary
General of the Secretariat of Planning, Economy and Trade on 23
Sept;ember. The ASG of the SOPET first welcomed the ECA-MRAG
mission and then explained to the mission the apparent
shortcomings and gaps in important statistical data series
(including that for national accounts) for Libya at the present
time and hoped that the data situation would soon improve in
order to facilitate work on socio-economic planning. Members of
the mission took the opportunity to explain to the ASG of the
SOPET what the mission intended to accomplish during the course
of its visit, and informed him about some workshops or seminars
that are planned to be held in the North African sub-region in
1996. One such seminar relates to the. Implementation of the 1993
United Nations System of National Accounts (SNA) due to b~ held
in Tangier, Morocco, some time in the first half of 1996, for
countries of the North African MULPOC (including Algeria, Egypt,
Libya, Morocco, Sudan, and Tunisia), and Mauritania, which is a
member of the Maghreb union; another relates to matters on
finance and external debt, also for members of the North African
sub-region. The mission expressed the wish that Libya would take
an active'part in the holding of the above-mentioned seminars.

13. As reported in a later section of this report, the envisaged
joint SOPET/UNECA Workshop on National Accounts and External
Transactions, went smoothly on the 25th and 26th September, 1995,
in the Conference Room of the Secretariat for Planning, Economy
and Trade, having a total number of participants of 13 persons,
mainly senior officials and economists of the SOPET. The language
used in the lectures and discussions was English (with some
explanations in Arabic) and the lecture notes used as background
material were also in that language. This had proved to be a
limiting factor in getting a wider audience of participation.
Nevertheless, jUdging from the reactions received from the
participants, the Workshop should be considered a success and the
efforts of the mission appear to have been much appreciated.

14. Through the efforts of the Director-General of Planning of
the SOPET, the mission was able to visit senior officials of the
Secretariat of Industry (SOI) in charge of both public and small
scale private manufacturing enterprises on 26 September. The
information received on data availability for some years and the
willingness of officials of the SOI to cooperate appeared to be
convincing enough that future joint inquiries between the SOPET
and SOI, and possibly also the CSD, should be workable in
resolving the missing data problem concerning the manufacturing
industry for national accounts estimation purposes. Similar
arrangements could be done in respect of data gaps for the
construction units ; however, it had not proved possible for the
mission to visit the Secretariat of Utilities (SOU) while it was
in Sirte, due to the oncoming week-end (Thursdays and Fridays)
for State officials based on Sirte.

15. The mission was kindly received by the Under-Secretary
General of the SOPET in the morning of 27th September
(Wednesday), when the mission briefed the USG of SOPET its main
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findings and its preliminary recommendations, which in the view
of the mission, should be favourably considered by the State for
implementation in order to improve the data situation (including
that for national accounts) and to facilitate further socio
economic analysis and planning. The building up of national
institutional capability through training and recruitment of
qualified and experienced personnel was much stressed by the
mission. The mission further informed the USG of SOPET of
relevant seminars respectively on the 1993 U.N. System of
National Accounts and external debt and finance, planned to be
held in 1996 for countries of the North African sub-region and
advised that Libya take active part by sending senior level
participants to these seminars. In concluding the interview, the
USG of SOPET thanked the'mission for work done and assured the
mission that the latter's report and recommendations, once
received officially, would be given careful consideration and
duly implemented. He further expressed the desire that the ties
between Libya and ECA would be further strengthened in the
future.

16. As already mentioned in para. 9 above, the mission returned
to Tripoli from Sirte on 30 September in order to meet senior
officials of the CSD, the Central Bank of Libya, and the
Secretariat of Agriculture, which is still temporarily based in
Tripoli .

•17. On 1 October (Sunday), the mission visited again the
Director General of the CSD and its Adviser in Statistics, who
was an ex-Head of the CSD. The mission was able to clarify a
number of important points on the missing statistical data series
for the second half of the 1980s; the difficulties the CSD is
facing in respect of capacity building (i.e., difficulties in
recruitment of qualified statistical personnel and in lowering
the rate of staff turnover, etc.). It appeared that there did not
exist enforceable work programmes on data collection, nor was
there much formal collaboration and consultation between the CSD
and the Department of Planning in respect of data collection and
their utilisation. The matter had gone worse due largely to the
distance between Sirte and Tripoli, which now separates the two
offices, namely, the CSD and the Department of Planning of the
SOPET. However, in terms of data collection, compilation and
dissemination, the CSD had made some progress in that a new issue
of "Statistical Pocket Book", with much of the data series
covering the period 1985-1993, has been issued by the CSD of the
National Authority for Information and Documentation.

18. Both the Central Bank of Libya and the Secretariat of
Agriculture were visited by the mission on 2 October. Annual data
on balance of payments are available for the years including
1994; the Bank's Economic Bulletins have been regularly issued
in Arabic. From discussions that took place on the question of
valuation of exports and imports and estimates of unrecorded
trade across national frontiers, it would appear that serious
studies should be made in future on these problems. The Central
Bank also informally asked about the possibility for the ECA-MRAG
to help the Bank in the application of the Fifth Manual of

,
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Balance of Payments of the IMF. In reply, the mission suggested
that this should be dealt with in the context of establishing the
Rest of the World accounts of Libya's national accounts, as the
balance of payments data form the basis for the establishment of
the accounts for the Rest of the World Sector. ECA should be glad
to be of help in this matter; while the Bank should avail itself
of short-term training courses for the BOP statistics usually
conducted by the IMF, for the applicaltion of the latter's new
Manual. In any case, it would be necessary for the State of
Libya to make a formal request to ECA, preferably the Tangier
MULPOC, in writing on this matter.

19. At the Secretariat of Agriculture (on 2 October), the
mission was received by its Director-General of Planning and
Follow-up Department (PFD) , of which the Statsitics Section forms
a part. It was observed that the Secretariat of Agriculture,
which used to prepare and issue annual data on production and
prices for crops, etc., was dissolved in 1986, with its functions
given to the municipalities. It was not until 1989 that the SOA
was re-eEtablished. Since then, efforts aimed at collecting and
analysing annual data on production (acreages and yields) and
producers' prices for agricultural crops have been revived. The
SOA's annual data were essentially based on the CSD's
Agricultural Census (1987) results. At present, the Statistical
Section of the PFD of the SOA has very limited resources: 2
national Agro-economists and 1 technical assistance expert in
Statistics from the Arab Organisation for Agricultural
Development (AOAD) , and 8-10 other local personnel. It lacks
material and financial resources to carry out field surveys work.
It was stated that the SOA had signed an agreement with a French
firm for undertaking a survey of Libya to gather information on
land use and crop areas through the use of "remote sensing"
techniques; however, this has not been implemented due to Libya's
financial constraints.

III. The Joint SOPET/ECA Workshop on National Accounts and
External Transactions and Finance:

20. This Workshop was called for in accordance with item 1 of
the mission's Terms of Reference and was organised jointly by the
Secretariat of Planning, Economy and Trade (SOPET) of the Libyan
Arab Jamahiriya and ECA. The Workshop took place in the premises
of the SOPET from 25-26 September, 1995, and was attended by a
total of 13 participants (including 2 from ECA and 11 from
Libya) . The agenda and time schedule and list of participants of
the Workshop are given in Annexes III and IV.

21. The Workshop was opened officially by Mr. Abdelbari El
Zunni, Director-General of Planning of SOPET, in the name of Mr.
Salim Ahmed Shemela, Assistant Secretary-General of SOPET, who
was unable to be personally present for the opening due to other
commitments.
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(a) History and problems in national accounts for Libya:
(Abdebari EI Zunnil:

22. The opening ceremony was immediately followed by a
presentation by Mr. A. El Zunni, Director-General of Planning,
on the history and characteristics of national accounting in
Libya. His presentation was based essentially on his paper
entitled" National Accounts System and Data Sources in Libya".

23. The Libyan economy started preparing its national accounts
according to the 1968 System of National Accounts (SNA) in the
early 1970s, while prior t~ that during the sixties, the system
known as "the consolidated system of national accounts of the
OECD" had been used; the last pUblication according to the OECD
system covered the period 1962-1971.

24. The first publication according to the 1968 SNA was for the
year 1972, which was used as base for the first Development Plan,
1973-1975. Several detailed publications were issued afterwards
and the last one of them covered the period 1971-1980, with
estimates for the two years 1981 & 1982. That publication
included the following accounts and tables:

1. Consolidated ac~ounts for the Nation: 4 accounts;
2. Supporting and supplementary tables at current prices:

76 tables;
3. Supporting tables at constant prices: 11 tables;
4. Accounts and tables for the public sector: 4 accounts and

11 tables;
5. Per capita data on main economic and social variables in

current and constant prices: 2 tables;
6. Estimates for the years 1981 & 1982: 4 consolidated

accounts for the Nation and 10 supporting tables in current and
constant prices.

25. To meet local requirements and facilitate economic planning
and policy-making, additional kinds of economic activity had been
included for tabulations: these additions included the singling
out of the activity of crude oil and natural gas, which is of
crucial importance to the Libyan economy; education and health
services, which are vital for the development of human resources
in Libya; and the ownership of houses, due to the special
situation in the Libyan economy. Overall, the economic activities
shown in the national accounts were 14 main activities and 47
subsidiary activities.

26. In the mid-1980s, the preparation of detailed national
accounts for publication was stopped on account of delays
experienced then in collecting data periodically and the final
closed accounts for various economic sectors and concerned
departments. This data situation had obliged the "National
Accounts Division" of the Department of Planning to prepare
summary national accounts for pUblication, covering the period
1980-1985, in order to facilitate the preparation of development

r
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plans and economic reports and studies. This publication included
the following accounts and tables:

1. Consolidated accounts for the Nation: 4 accounts;
2. supporting tables in current prices: 4 tables;
3. Supporting tables in constant prices: 4 tables;
4. Per capita main economic variables in current and

constant prices.

27. After 1985, because of the continuation of constraints and
problems in the collection of data and sharp shortage of staff
in the National Accounts Division of the SOPET, in addition to
the changing of location of secretariats from Tripoli to Sirte,
etc., the preparation of summary national accounts stopped, and
the work in this area was centred on the estimation of three or
four main national accounting aggregates, which consisted of GDP,
GDCF (gross domestic capital formation), GDP per capita, and
exports and imports of goods and services. The National Accounts
Division pf the Planning Department of SOPET has now prepared
estimates of the above-mentioned variables for the period 1980
1994.

28. In 1993, the UNDp/DTCD technical project "Development
Planning and Training" (LIB/88/003) came into operation. Four
United Nations experts, including one macro-economist and on~

national accounts expert, had been working in the project. The
National Accounts expert, working with two Libyan counterparts
and the Director-General of the Planning Department, has been
working on the preparation of a summarY'publication on national
accounts for the period 1986-1992, and in making some revision
of the series for the years 1980-1985 for publication. In
addition, a detailed national accounts publication for one recent
year will be prepared.

29. In the preparation of national accounts estimates, the
National Accounts Division of the Department of Planning had
relied heavily on statistical data of various kinds from the
Census and Statistics Department (CSD) , the Central Bank of Libya
(CBL) , various specialised financial institutions (other than the
CBL) , and accounts and data from government departments and
public institutions, amongst others. The accuracy and reliability
of the national accounts estimates of the SOPET would naturally
depend on the quality and reliability of the various data sources
it has used.

30. Among the main constraints
preparation of Libya's national
Abdelbari El Zunni, the presenter,

and bottlenecks facing the
accounts, according to Mr.

could be listed the following:

(i) Administrative and structural changes that occurred in
the national economy during the decade of the 1980s had had their
impact on the availability of statistical data for the
preparation of national accounts;
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(ii) Delays in the submission of final, closed accounts and
balance sheets by the departments and enterprises concerned had
their negative impact on the timely preparation of national
accounts;

(iii) Inadequacy in the availability of data on prices and
price index numbers which reflect price changes in production,
consumption, and investment;

(iv) Difficulties in the estimation of such flows as final
consumption expenditure of households, etc.;

(v) Lack of data for the estimation of the size and
characteristics of the private sector of the economy;

(vi) Shortage of trained national staff in both quantity and
quality.

(b) The 1993 System of National
features, differences from the 1968
implementation in African countries:

Accounts (SNA): Its main
SNA, and options in its

( K.C. Wang):

31. This topic was presented by Mr. K.C. Wang, ECA-MRAG Senior
Regional Adviser on National Accounts, based on a document
prepared by him for the meeting entitled " The 1993 System of
National Accounts: Its main features, major differences from the
1968 SNA, structure of accounts and tables, its potential uses,
implementation requirements and possible options for
implementation in African countries" (ECA/MRAG/TNG/MUL/95/
DOl/Rev .1/TP). The presentation emphasised on several particular
aspects of the 1993 SNA as indicated in that paper, namely, the
main features of the 1993 SNA; its major differences from its
predecessor, the 1968 SNA; its potential uses and options for its
implementation in African countries.

32. In the introduction, a brief review of the development of
systems of national accounting (including the 1953 and 1968
United Nations Systems of national accounts) was given, and what
constitutes a system of national accopnts was provided. It was
pointed out that a system of national accounts, much like the
accounts of business firms, which provide profit and loss
statements and balance sheets, deals with "flows" (for example,
production, income generation and its distribution, consumption,
capital formation, exports, imports, etc.) and" stocks" (balances
of assets and liabilities) of the national economy. The national
accounts, therefore, consist of a set of integrated, consistent
and coherent accounts depicting the production, distribution, and
accumulation functions of the economy as a whole as well as for
its constituent institutional sectors (such as general
government, households, financial corporations, non-financial
corporations, etc. ), and the inter-play among the domestic
institutional sectors as well as the relationships between the
national economy with the rest of the world.
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33. These accounts should be constructed according to
internationally accepted definitions, classifications and
standards in order to facilitate international comparisons. It
was emphasised that the compilation of some national accounting
aggregates such as the Gross Domestic Product (GDP) or Gross
National Income (GNI, formerly known as Gross National Product),
which remains important, has long ceased to be the main use of
the SNA; rather the main use of the SNA is to provide a framework
for the collection and analysis of integrated, coherent and
consistent body of economic statistics from various sources, and
for the compilation of integrated sets of coherent and consistent
data base, which could be used for macro-economic as well as
sectoral, analysis and projections and for the analysis of inter
industry and inter-sectoral relationships of the national economy
and the relationships between the national economy and the rest
of the world.

34. In introducing the subject, it was further pointed out that
one of the valuable innovations of the 1993 SNA lies in the
completion of all the accounts (production; generation,
distribution, redistribution and use of income; capital;
financial; revaluation; opening and closing balance sheets) for
all institutional sectors and the cross-classification of
production and income accounts items by industries and
institutional sectors. Thus, the so-called "dual classification"
of sectors for the accounts of 1968 SNA has been eliminated_
Another innovation lies in the flexibility of the system through
the introduction of satellite accounts, which is outside the main
frame accounts of the 1993 SNA, but which can be constructed
based on different definitions and cllssifications, for such
studies as environmental accounting, tourism, education, health,
"welfare" based on definitions of production which includes also
intra-household services provided by members of households for
own consumption, etc.). The Social Accounting Matrix (SAM) now
also forms part of the SNA and represents a representation of the
SNA accounts and balances in terms of matrices.

35. The presenter further indicated that the 1993 SNA is now the
universal system of national accounting for all countries, the
developed and developing alike, including countries in transition
(i.e., the former centrally planned economies), which formerly
followed the Material Product System (MPS) of national accounting
but is now also using the SNA for its national accounts
compilations.

36. The presenter went through the structure and sequence of
accounts for the Total Economy and the institutional sectors, and
pointed out that the present accounts of the 1993 SNA represent
a partitioning and re-grouping of the accounts of the 1968 SNA,
for instance:

- The 1968 SNA production account has been partitioned into
two accounts, (i) a production account, with "value added" as the
balancing item; and (ii) a generation of income account, which
is included as part of the income accounts, with operating
"surplus/mixed income" as the balancing item;
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- The capital finance account of the 1968 SNA has been
partitioned into two accounts, (i) capital account, and (ii)
financial account, both these accounts with "net lending/net
borrowing" as the balancing item;

The reconciliation account of the 1968 SNA has been
replaced by two accounts, (i) other changes in volume of assets
account; and (ii) revaluation account, and so on.

37. Some of the 1993 SNA tables, such as the Supply and Use
table (table 15.1 of the SNA) , the Cross-classification of
Production Account items by Industries and Institutional Sectors
table (table 15.3 of the SNA) , and the Integrated Economic
Accounts table (table 2.8 of the SNA) , were briefly introduced
by the presenter. It was pointed out that the compilation of
these accounts and tables would require substantial additional
disaggregated data of all sorts; which data would have to be
systematically obtained from additional statistical surveys
and/or better exploitation and use of data than hitherto from
administrative sources.

38. Rather minor changes in the institutional sectoring have
been introduced in the 1993 SNA, compared with its predecessor,
the 1968 SNA. The production boundary has remained almost the
same. In respect of the treatment of transactions, the boundary
of fixed capital formation (FCF) has been considerably extended,
in the 1993 SNA, through the inclusion in FCF: (i) all
expenditures on mineral exploration, whether successful or not;
(ii) cost of computer softwares and data bases with an expected
period of use of one year or longer; whether purchased or
produced in-house; (iii) expenditures on roads, airports,
hospitals, schools, vehicles and dwellings for military use,
which are convertible into civilian usage; (iv) consumption of
fixed capital on roads, harbours, ports, etc., which should be
estimated and counted as negative fixed capital formation. In
presenting these changes, it was cautioned that in applying the
new definition of FCF, it would be necessary for the compiler of
national accounts statistics to provide adequate explanatory
notes on the changes in definitions used in order not to confuse
the users of such statistics.

39. In the discussions that followe<;l. the presentation, some
queries were raised as to the necessity for the countries to
apply the revised SNA, as the countries are free to use the
particular type or system of national accounts that best suits
their needs and their special circumstances. In reply, the
presenter confirmed that each country is free to apply whatever
system of national accounting it chooses. However, as the 1993
SNA now is the universal system of national accounting,
comprehensive and flexible and capable to satisfy the
requirements of all countries, irrespective of their social
systems and the stages of economic development in which they are
in, for considerable time to come, and has been adopted by the
ECOSOC, which recommended member countries to apply it, it would
be advisable for the countries to apply this system gradually and
in stages.
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40. It was further remarked by the presenter that, to advance
from the 1968 SNA to 1993 SNA, the additional work involved is
by no means prohibitive. For instance, if supplementary table 1
of the 1968 SNA had been properly compiled, one could already
attempt the compilation of the 1993 SNA table 15.3 on the Cross
classification of production account items by Industries and
Institutional Sectors (CCIS). The Supply and Use table (SUT) of
the 1993 SNA (i.e., table 15.1) could be compiled if the
countries had compiled the Input-output table under the 1968 SNA
(or the simplified table 28. Supply and disposition of goods and
services table in purchasers' prices).

41. On the implementation of the 1993 SNA, it was pointed out
that no country in the world was in a position to apply it in its
entirety. However, several options were available to the African
countries for its implementation. These include:

(i) Simplest option: To compile a simplified Supply and Use
table (S(~), perhaps in the form of table 28 of the 1968 SNA,
with tables on GDP by industrial origin (kind of activity) and
by expenditure categories and without accounts for the
institutional sectors. This option is close to what most African
countries are doing at present; it would provide some data for
limited production analysis.

(ii) A more advanced option: To extend the above option by
adding also the compilation of some institutional sector
accounts, such as selected accounts for the Total Economy (e.g.,
production, income and use income, capital and financial) and the
current, capital and financial accounts for the Rest of the
World. This option should be within the reach of Libya once the
updating of its national accounts series for the period 1986-1994
has been completed.

(iii) A still more advanced option: To cover the compilation
of the SUT, and the cross-classification of production, income,
consumption and capital formation accounts by Industries and
Institutional Sectors (CCIS) , which would naturally lead to the
compilation of the Integrated Economic Accounts (lEA) table for
the Total Economy as well as the constituent Institutional
Sectors. This option is considered to be too advanced for most
African countries to apply as yet.

42. Several other questions were posed during the discussion
time; these included: (i) the meaning of "social transfers in
kind"; (ii) the apparent absence of the item " depletion of
natural resources" from the current accounts of the 1993 SNA;
(iii) whether the concept of "GNP" (GNI, in the revised SNA)
includes workers' remittances, and if not, the concept of GNP
would be less useful than that of GDP; (iv) whether it would be
correct to use the same deflator for deflating GDP at current
factor cost and GDP at current market prices, in order to arrive
at GDP in constant prices.



,
16

43. In reply, Mr. Wang explained that the term" social transfers
in kind" of the revised SNA represent the individual goods and
services that are provi.ded as transfers in kind to individual
households by government units and private non-profit
institutions serving householos (NPISHs). Such transfers in kind
(e.g., for education, health, etc.) to individual households must
be consumed by the recipients in the ways their providers intend;
the recipient households have little choice.

44. Regarding the "depletion of natural resources", the 1993
SNA, like its predecessor, only takes the item into account in
its "Other changes in volume of as.sets account" (i.e., part of
the accumulation accounts), and does not include it. in its
current accounts. This means that such items as "depl e t Lon of
natural resources", "degradation of the environment (e.g., soil
erosion, etc.)", is not taken into account before the calculation
of Gross Domestic Product. No international consensus on this was
reached in the revision of the SNA. However, the subj ect of
environmental accounting is still in the process of being
developed at the global level. It is hoped that an
internationally acceptable aggregate such as the "environmentally
adjusted GDP", which takes account of costs of the depletion and
degradation of natural resources, could be agreed upon. In any
case, a country could always calculate the GDP in the usual
manner, and add a memorandum item on estimates of depletion and
degradation of natural resources, etc., for information.

45. The concept of GNI (or formerly known as GNP) includes wages
and salaries (compensation of employees) and interest and
dividends (income. from property) received from abroad by
residents less similar income payments to non-residents abroad.
In the case of a country (say, Country A) which receives sizeable
remittances from its nationals working in Country B, the
treatment of such remittances in national accounting could be in
one of two ways: (i) as current transfers from abroad, if the
nationals of Country A work in Country B for one year or longer
and therefore treated as residents of Country B; or (ii) as
factor income from abroad if these nationalS of Country A work
in Country B for less than one year. The concept of "centre of
economic interest" should be applied in deciding the residence
of these workers; the length of stay is not the only criterion
in deciding an individual's residency. The concept of GDP is
useful in depicting production and employment activities taking
place in the domestic territory, while that of GNI is useful in
describing the size of income that is available to a country's
residents to use (consumption or saving) . Both of them are useful
concepts.

46. As for the deflation of GDP at current factor cost and at
current market prices by the same set of deflators, in order to
arrive at estimates at constant prices, the usual procedure is
to revalue indirect taxes and subsidies paid on goods at the tax
(or subsidy) rates of the base year. In this way, more accurate
estimates could be obtained for GDP at constant market prices.
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(c) External Transactions of the 1993 System of National
Accounts: (M. Labidil:

47. This topic was presented by Mr. M. Labidi, Senior Regional
Adviser of ECA-MRAG on Finance and External Debt, based on a
document which was distributed to the participants and entitled
" External transactions of the 1993 System of national accounts".
He explained how the 1993 SNA could be used to evaluate and
analyse external transactions, in particular those related to
external debt. The document contains the following summary: I.
Introduction II. Definition of the rest of the world and
accounting rules for external transactions III. The rest of the
world accounts IV. Relationship between the rest of the world
account and the balance of payments V. External debt and the SNA
external transactions VI. Some principles for the analysis of
external transactions.

48. The presenter stressed the great importance of external
transactions for all the countries, specially the developing
countries which are more dependant on them. He noted that the
main information on the external transactions is consolidated and
presented in the Rest of the World account of the 1993 SNA.

49. Before presenting the accounts, he recalled the 1993 SNA
definition of the rest of the world and the accounting rules for
external transactions. He noted that the main difference with the
corresponding account of the 1968 SNA is the external assets and
liabilities account.

50. The principle of residence permits the right distinction
between the domestic economy and the rest of the world. It is
based on the concepts of "economic territory" and of "centre of
economic interest". The concept of residence is not based on
nationality but on the existence of permanent economic interest
in the economic territory. The 1993 SNA considers that students
are resident in their country of origin no matter how long they
study abroad, provided they continue to form part of a household
in that country; medical patients abroad are also treated as
residents of their country of origin even if their stay is one
year or more, provided they continue to form part of a household
in their country of origin, while in the 1968 SNA, students and
medical patients abroad would be considered residents of the
country where they live if their length of stay in that country
is one year or more. Under both the 1993 and the 1968 SNA,
foreign technical assistance personnel on long-term assignments
should be treated as residents of the country in which such
personnel works (like the workers of the commercial sector and
the international organizations). According to the SNA,
enterprises installing equipment abroad are residents of their
country of origin but construction enterprises operating abroad
are to be treated as residents of the country where the
construction takes place.



18

51. Mr. Labidi then presented the main contents of the Rest of
the World account (external transactions accounts) :

V.I External account of goods and services
V.II External account of primary income and current

transfers
III: External accumulation accounts

V.III.1 Capital account
V.III.2 Financial account
V.III.3.1: Other changes in volume of assets account
V.III.3.2: Revaluation account

V.IV : External assets and liabilities account
V.IV.l Opening balance sheet
V.IV.2 : Changes in balance sheet
V.IV.3 : Closing balance sheet

52. He pointed out that the study of the relationship between
the rest of the world account and the balance of payments showed
an almost.complete harmonization of the IMF balance of payments
with the 1993 SNA. It should also be noted that the same level
of coordination between the 1993 SNA and the IMF monetary and
financial statistics now exists. The remaining differences that
are not secondary exist between the SNA and the IMF Government
finance statistics, in that the SNA requires government
transactions to be recorded on an accrual basis, while IMR
government finance statistics still require that they be recorded
on a cash basis.

53. He stressed the importance of th~ strengthening of debt
statistics, account and analysis. In the rest of the world
account, the current account records debt interests, while the
capital and financial account records transactions related to
external borrowing and lending, investment and capital transfers,
loan disbursements, repayments, cancellations and write-offs. He
noted the contribution of SNA towards this aim and gave a picture
of the efforts of the international organisations in this field
(IMF, World Bank, BIS, OECD).

54. All these accounts and statistics give us tools for
analysing the external transactions of a country. He indicated
some principles to be followed for th~ir pertinent utilization
and gave an example of the use of the national accounts to study
the impacts of multiple exchange rates and parallel markets on
the equilibrium of the external accounts and on the transfers
between different economic agents.

55. The discussions that ensued centred on the following main
points: the residence of some agents, the degree of harmonization
of the 1993 SNA with the fifth Manual on balance of payments, the
methods to be used for conversion of transactions denominated in
foreign currencies into the national currency for items of the
rest of the world account, in the presence of multiple exchange
rates and parallel markets, treatment of debt stocks and flows
in the rest of the world account, etc.

,
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(dl Uses of the 1993 SNA for analysis and planning:
(K.C.Wang and M. Labidi):

56. This item was introduced by both Mr. K.C. Wang and Mr. M.
Labidi of ECA-MRAG.

57. Mr. Wang's presentation was based largely on a short paper
entitled "Uses of National Accounts Statistics", which was
distributed at the meeting. He first defined the term "national
accounts system" as distinguished from "national accounting
aggregates" such as the GDP, GNI, etc. He then emphasized the use
of the System of National Accounts (SNA) as a coordinating
framework for the collection and analysis of economic statistics:
first, as the conceptual framework for ensuring the consistency
of the definitions and classifications used in different, but
related, fields of statistics; secondly, as an accounting
framework for ensuring the numerical consistency of data drawn
from different sources, such as industrial inquiries, labour
force surveys, household bUdget surveys, trade statistics and
other data from administrative sources. The SNA can be used as
a comprehensive conceptual and accounting basis on which a
macroeconomic database suitable for policy analysis and economic
projections could be created.

58. Among the main uses of national accounts statistics, he
cited the monitoring of the behaviour and performance of an
economy; macroeconomic analysis and modelling and projections;
economic policy and decision making; as well as international and
inter-temporal comparisons. He noted that caution should be
exercised on using such indicators as the GDP (or alternatively,
GNI) per capita as a measure of level of living or welfare; the
term GDP has its limitations for international comparison
purposes.

59. For this purpose, the UNDP's Human Development Index (HDI) ,
which is a composite index of three indicators, namely, life
expectancy, education and income (GDPl, each being given an equal
weight, appears to provide a better measure of economic
performance and welfare than GDP alone. On the other hand, the
HOI is but an index number and is, by that token, no substitute
for the huge body of coherent macro-economic and disaggregated
sectoral data, based on common definitions and classifications;
such data base can be used for in-depth analysis and policy
simulation purposes.

60. The presentation on this topic by Mr. M. Labidi of ECA-MRAG
was based on a document entitled "The use of National Accounts
in economic analysis and planning" which was distributed to the
participants. Its summary is the following: Introduction II.
National Accounts, a tool for economic analysis III. National
Accounts, a tool for forecasting and planning; accounting macro
economic models; econometric models.
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61. M. Labidi noted first that the System of National Accounts,
as a coherent and pertinent set of accounts and tables, is a
basic tool for economic analysis. the discipline, coherence and
subtlety of the system in concept and accounting structure makes
it an indispensable tool for making economic projections and
policy simulations, which are at the heart of all work on
planning and programming.

62. The paper examined the contribution of national accounts to
the analysis of different types of transactions (goods and
services, distribution and financial) and the activity of
economic units. Numerous other analyses are possible: input
output, productivity, the production function, distribution of
factor incomes, the demand for imports, the demand for household
final consumption, public expenditure, investments, money,
capital flows, international comparisons, etc.

63. During his presentation, Mr. M. Labidi specially showed how
national accounts provided the variables and the essential
framework' for macroeconomic modelling practised in selected
African countries, models which are directly inspired by the
World Bank's RMSM Model or simple variants of it. They are
accounting models which recapture the volume and value of the
supply and use equilibrium of national accounts, also the
equilibrium in balance of payments, and that of the financial
transactions of the government. The major part of the variables
are taken as exogenous: the Gross Domestic Product, imports and
exports, public expenditure. Investment is determined once the
rate of growth of GDP and the rate of.investment is decided.
These would provide coherent projections of principal economic
aggregates, in particular, the need for external capital
investment and for the servicing of the country's external debt.
The corresponding softwares are provided for these calculations
(Lotus 123, for example)

64. In the course of the discussions, the usefulness and
manageability of such models became clear: they do not require
long statistical time series nor the econometric estimation of
numerous coefficients; they could be used for economic policy
simulations and proj ections. Their good use demands that one
should base the projections on coeff~cients which are capable of
being adjusted (modified) to reflect 'the process of economic
development.

65. Mr. Labidi also stressed on the usefulness of national
accounts data for the analysis and management of debt. He pointed
out that the SNA is particularly useful and efficient for
analysis, and the formulation of policies and planning in the
field of external transactions and the related finance and debt.
Its Rest of the world accounts, with their corresponding
balancing items and their capacity to reflect important economic
realities are precious from this point of view.
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66. As already mentioned in previous paragraphs, the Rest of the
World accounts of the SNA and the items contained therein, are
now in almost complete concordance with the Fifth Edition of the
Balance of Payments Manual: they contain a coherent and
efficient set of aggregates and tables for economic analysis and
modelling. In particular, they offer the possibility for
calculating domestic and national aggregates; aggregates at
constant prices; for studies on impacts of multiple exchange
rates and parallel markets on a country's external transactions;
etc .. All the balancing items of the Rest of the World accounts
of the SNA provide important economic aggregates: external
balance of goods and services; current external balance; net
lending or net borrowing; changes in net worth; and net worth.
Examination of the macroeconomic, accounting or econometric
models in use, shows the great place they give to external
transactions variables and equations.

67. The 1993 SNA permits detailed analysis of the stock and
flows related to external debts, to financial assets and
liabilities. This is of particular interest for analysing
economic and financial situation of indebted developing
countries. For the less indebted countries, it becomes part of
the tools necessary to the proper analysis and management of the
assets and liabilities of the country.

(e) Discussions of the Workshop:

68. The two-day Training Workshop, conducted jointly by experts
of the Secretariat of Planning, Economy and Trade and ECA,
covered both conceptual and practical issues in the areas of
national accounting, external transactions and balance of
payments, and the uses of the 1993 System of National Accounts
for socio-economic analysis and macro-economic projections and
policy simulations. The discussions following the presentations
of the various subject-matters touched on various conceptual and
practical issues such as the need to adjust national accounting
aggregates for depletion of natural resources and their
degradation; the choice of correct sectoral deflators in national
accounting; the need to implement the 1993 SNA which must be
based on the individual country's Peculiar needs and special
circumstances and development priorities; the correct way of
valuing international transactions (imports and exports of goods
and services and factor incomes flows) for national accounting
and balance of payments purposes in the presence of multiple
exchange rates; the need to monitor and analyse external debt
situation by making fuller use of the Rest of the World accounts
tables of the 1993 SNA; etc.

69. It should also be pointed out that, although considerable
success could be claimed for the Training Workshop which, overall
has achieved its purposes, two points of apparent weakness should
be mentioned: one is that for reasons to be given in a footnote
*, Libyan participants have been limited to those of the
Secretariat of Planning, Economy and Trade only; the second
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relates to the apparent language difficulties involved, which
have prevented the Workshop from being accessible to a wider
audience. These provide lessons for t:he mission for similar
undertakings in the future.

70. The
Director
1995.

Workshop was formally closed by Mr. A. El Zunni,
General of Planning, at 12.30 p.m. on 26th September,

* Mainly on account of difficulties experienced in
commun~cation, the preparations for the Workshop did not
provide enough t:ime to arrange for attendance of
participants from the other concerned Secretariats of the
State, including those based in Tripoli, such as the
Cent:ral Bank of Libya, the Census and Statistics
Department, and the Secretariat of Agriculture, all of
which expressed afterwards the desire to take part: in the
Workshop had they known about it before hand.

IV. Current Status of Libya'S National Accounts and Related
Economic Statistics:

(a) Current status of Libya'S national accounts:

71. The historical development of Libya's national accounting
work has already been described in paragraphs 22-30 of this
report, including current efforts in compiling comparable
national accounts and tables for the period 1986-1994. Suffice
it t:o say t:hat: Libya's national account:s series had been compiled
for the period 1962-1971, in accordance'with the "Consolidated
system of national 'accounts of OECD"; and from the year 1972
onwards, the 1968 SNA has been followed in compiling accounts for
the period 1971-1980, and then summary estimates for the period
1980-1985.

72. Work on national accounts had been int:errupt:ed from 1985
onwards, due largely to lack of relevant statistical data for t:he
various production sectors, mainly as a result of administrative
and structural changes that occurred in the decade of the 1980s.
As a consequence, th.e compilation of national accounts of the
Secretariat of Planning concentrated on the estimation of 4 main
aggregates for the period 1986-1994,' narneLy , GDP, GDFCF (gross
domestic fixed capital formation), exports and imports of goods
and services respectively, and GDP per capita.

73. With the coming into operation of the UNDP/DTCD project
"Development Planning and Training" (LIB/88/003) in 1993, which
project includes a National Accounts expert, who works closely
with national counterparts and especially the Director-General
of Planning, work on national accounts started to gain momentum.
The current programme of the Secretariat of Planning on national
accounts includes: (i) preparation of summary national account:s
for the years 1986-1994; (ii) revision of the earlier estimates
for 1980-1985; and (iii) preparation of detailed accounts and
t:ables for a more recent year. The reSUlting estimates would be
for publication.

_______________'*,"1
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(b) Problems of missing basic data:

74. In preparing the national accounts estimates, in both
current and constant prices, for the years 1986-1994, however,
the National Accounts Section of the Department of Planning of
the SOPET are currently facing the following problems:

75. Apart from the regular flow of annual data on the petroleum
and mining industry and on external trade, data on almost all
other activities are either not available or quite incomplete
after the early 1980s. This applies to such important activities
as agriculture, manufacturing, construction, transport, wholesale
and retail trade, etc. Thus, the Census and Statistics
Department's "Annual Survey of Large Manufacturing
Establishments" stopped after 1980; the CSD's last "Annual Survey
of Large Construction Units" refers to the year 1980; its latest
"Survey of Prodction and Employment in Selected Large
Establishments" refers to January-March 1983; etc.

76. The '"mission's recent contacts with the Secretariat of
Industry (SOl) in Sirte appear to indicate the situation in
missing data for the manufacturing industry might not be as bad
as one would have thought it to be; in fact, gross value of
production, wages and salaries and employment figures are
available for the years 1970-1990, for 258 public manufacturing
establishments belonging to 53 public corporations, with a totai
employment of some 53,900 (or an average of 209 persons per
establishment). It was claimed by the SOl that the coverage of
pUblic manufacturing enterprises is 100~. However, information
on materials and fuels used, fixed capital formation, etc. appear
not to have been collected. For private small-scale manufacturing
establishments, which are permitted by law to operate since 1986,
according to a recent survey (1994) carried out by the SOl, the
total number of private manufacturing establishments was in the
region of 5,500, with an average of 4 persons engaged per
establishment (including family workers). These small industrial
establishments clearly fall under the informal sector.

77. The situation regarding estimates for the gross output and
value added in the construction industry for the missing years
would be more intractable. The mission had not been able to visit
the Secretariat of Utilities (SOU) on this while in Sirte. Its
visit to the CSD on 2 October, 1995, appeared to confirm the view
that it would be extremely hard to obtain information on
construction from the builders and contractors. It is the view
of the mission that both the CSD and the SOU must be approached
again by the SOPET in order to solve this data problem relating
to construction for the missing years. Acceptable estimates on
construction could be built up from public accounts, that is,
both the State accounts and accounts for public enterprises, as,
apart from agriculture and petroleum mining, which are largely
in the private sector, the public sector still plays a
preponderant role in the Libyan economy.
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78. So far as the expenditure side of the GDP is concerned, the
delay in submission of closed public accounts (State accounts as
well as accounts for public corporations and enterprises) is
causing a very serious problem for national accounts estimation.
It was reported that the latest year for which closed State
accounts are available refers to the year 1990/1991, which is
more than 3 years behind schedule, and to that extent hinders the
pareparation of Libya's national accounts.

79. Other missing data series include: (i) private consumption
expendi ture, based on household bUdget inquiries (N . B.: This
situation will improve when Libya's first National Household
Budget Survey of 1992 produces detailed statistics); (ii)
statistics on fixed capital formation, by kind of capital good
as well as by kind of activity of user; (iii) data on producers'
prices and wholesale price indexes: Only limited data on
producers' prices for selected agricultural products and retail
prices and Consumer Price Index (CPI) for Tripoli are available;
(iv) Up-to-date quantum and unit value indexes of exports and
imports and analysis of imports by end-use: External trade
statistics in commodity detail have been published for 1991:
however, up-to-date calculations of volume and unit value indexes
of external trade and analysis of imports by end-use into
intermediate and final consumption and capital goods have lagged
behind; (v) Trade and transport margins by products or product
groups: These data are needed to derive the value of supply of
goods at producers' prices from their values at purchasers'
prices; amongst others.

80. The above list of sectoral data series that form important
data gaps in national accounts estimation for Libya for the years
1986-1994, is certainly considerable, but the mission beleives
that such gaps can be filled if the departments concerned take
swift and appropriate steps to collect such data.

(b) Problems of coordination and national capacity building:

81. These problems are common in a large number of developing
countries and certainly are not peculiar to Libya. However, that
such problems do exist here cannot be denied. For instance, there
is an apparent lack of coordinatio~ in the activities of the
Census and Statistics Department (CSD) , on the one hand, and the
Department of Planning of the SOPET, on the other hand, in regard
to statistical data collection and analysis programmes and their
utilisation. The question of capacity building in national
accounts and related statistics as well as in their use for
special studies and research is somewhat acute and requires
attention. The recruitment of qualified professionals for on-the
job training and the provision of career development prospects
for them merit much more attention than they have received thus
far.
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may wish to adopt for the gradual
the 1993 System of National
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82. In view of the current data situation and the efforts in
filling in the major data gaps for the years 1986-1994, what
strategy then should Libya adopt in the graudal implementation
of the 1993 System of National Accounts? This is a pertinent
question and a policy decision that has to be made.

83. It should be pointed out that the missing data problem
mentioned above is only of a temporary and transitional nature
and will cease once regular procedures have been established for
their periodic collection. There are definite advantages for a
country like Libya to shift from the 1968 SNA to the 1993 SNA.
The establishment of a complete set of accounts (for production,
income generation, distribution and use, capital, and financial,
and baLar.ce sheets) for the total economy and the component
institutional sectors (for instance, general government,
households, non-financial corporations, financial corporations,
etc.) and a complete set of accounts for the Rest of the World
sector, will provide invaluable information for in-depth economic
monitoring, analysis and planning.

84. In order to gradually implement the 1993 SNA, some first
steps will have to be taken. These include: (i) the compilation
of a Supply and Use of Products table (tqble 15.1 of the SNA) or
a simplification of it; and (ii) the compilation of a Cross
classification of Production account items by Industries and
Institutional Sectors (CCIS). The compilation of these tables
would go a long way in compiling the Integrated Economic Accounts
(lEA) table of the SNA. In compiling these accounts, however,
additional disaggregated data of various kinds would be needed;
this would mean that much additional disaggregated data would
need to be obtained through establishment-type and household
surveys (production, consumption, distribution, employment,
labour force, etc.) as well as through better and more efficient
use of data from administrative sources (e.g., trade, balance of
payments, State accounts, taxation records, etc.).

85. Taking the above into consideration, the best strategy for
Libya in the gradual implementation of the 1993 SNA would appear
to comprise the following elements:

(i) The compilation of SNA accounts and tables: To adopt
option (ii) as described in para. 35 (ii) above, that is, to
compile a simplified Supply and Use of products table (SUT) , with
tables on GDP by industrial origin and by expenditure categories.
In addition, the compilation of some institutional sector
accounts, for instance: selected accounts for the Total Economy
(production, income and use of income, capital and financial),
and the current, capital and financial accounts for the Rest of
the World;
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(ii) Organisation of in-service training courses in National
Accounts and the training of national accountants at the
professional and sub-professional levels at African or Middle
East Statistical Training Centres;

(iii) Establishing national statistical work programmes with
the object of filling in the major data gaps in basic and current
economic and social statistics for the compilation of national
accounts, in particular, the collection of data in such areas as:

- Information on the informal sector;
- Data needed for the compilation of the supply and use
table and the commodity flow approach;
- Financial flows and external transactions;
- Capital stock and capital consumption;
- Household consumption expenditure; etc.

(iv) Computerisation of work on national accounts.
86. The above are just the mission's suggestions and it is for
the State to consider how far and how fast it can implement them.
ECA-MRAG is always willing to be of assistance to Member States
in such matters to the extent possible when requested to do so.

VI. Further ECA Mission Relalting to External Trade, Finance
and Impacts of the Uruguay Round Agreement :

87. A Libyan State request to ECA, as contained in its letter
664 dated 26 April 1995, focused on an advisory mission on one
of the following topics: a. The implicarions of the World Trade
Organization membership on trade cooperation and integration
among the countries of the Arab Maghreb Union or b. Study on the
Libyan domestic and foreign trade and positive and negative
aspects of the World Trade Organization membership. It was agreed
that the present mission will " make preliminary contacts for
further ECA mission relating to external trade and finance".

88. These contacts were mainly organized with the General
Department of Planning, the General Department of External Trade
and the Tripoli UNDP Office. During these contacts, Libyan
authorities were informed of the ECA work programme with a view
to studying Maghreb economic integrat;:ion, impacts of Uruguay
Round Agreement on Maghrebian external exchanges, and North
African external debt. It also examined possible ways of Libyan
authorities support or contribution for their implementation.

89. ECA mission presented results of the June 1995 workshop,
organised in Tangier with the MAU collaboration to prepare an
important seminar, planned for 1996, on the Arab Maghreb economic
integration. It confirmed availability of the draft of four
studies "liberalization of Maghrebian external exchanges,
currency convertibility and Maghrebian external exchanges
finance" ; " Maghrebian and Euro-Maghrebian free trade zones" ;
" st.udy on Egypt and guiding principles of North African
strategy" ; "Contribution to the st.udy on the Uruguay Round
Agreement and the liberalization of Maghrebian external
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exchanges". Libyan authorities showed interest to the results
of the June Tangier workshop and to the 1996 planned seminar.
They insisted to receive in Arabic, as soon as possible, the
above mentioned studies

90. ECA mission gave Libyan authorities a copy of the note
verbale addressed to the Libyan Embassy in Addis Ababa on the
mission to Tripoli of Mr H. Alaya, mission planned from 5 to 9
November 1995 in the frame of the consultancy he implements on
" the Uruguay Round Agreement and the liberalization of
Maghrebian external exchanges". The mission will collect relevant
data /information of relevance to its terms of reference and hold
discussions wi th the relevant Ministries and Government Agencies.
ECA delegation insisted to obtain as soon as possible the Libyan
agreement for this study visit. Libyan authorities agreed in
principle to Hedi Alaya mission. Mr Alaya will work mainly in
Tripol i in contact with the Secretariat of Planning, Economy and
Trade, the Central Bank, the General Department of Customs and
the UNDP '. he will also work in Sirte. This consultancy will
provide useful inputs to ECA response to the April 1995 request.

91. In relation to the preparation of this requested advisory
service, ECA mission met the General Director of External Trade.
He recalled that Libya has at present the observer status inside
the GATT. He stressed the negative impacts of the embargo imposep
to Libya by the United Nations and other restrictions imposed by
some countries. What is the impact of this situation on the
Libyan relations with WTO? He recalled that Libya has already
cancelled all tariff barriers on its trade with Arab countries,
in particular Maghrebian countries. He noticed the lack of
progress and the insignificance of the Maghrebian trade. He noted
that several recent meetings were organized (in particular, in
Tripoli and Casablanca) on the impacts of the Uruguay round
agreement on the Arab countries. A document on the seminar held
in Libya was given to the mission. Libya is the sole North
African country without specific relations with the European
Union, which is, however, the essential partner of its external
trade. He expressed his complete availability to cooperate with
the next ECA missions on trade and finance.

92. It was agreed with the Libyan authorities that two or three
ECA regional advisers/experts will undertake mission for advisory
service to Libya on "The implications of the World Trade
Organization membership on trade cooperation and integration
among the countries of the Arab Maghreb Union". The terms of
reference of this mission would be the following:

to propose draft conclusions and recommendations
related to "the implications of the World Trade
Organization membership on trade cooperation and
integration among the countries of the Arab Maghreb
Uni on " ;
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to discuss the remarks on the above mentioned ECA
conclusions and recommendations, in particular remarks
which will be presented by the concerned departments of the
Secretariat of Planning, Economy and Trade;

- to collect complementary pertinent information and
analysis necessary to finalize report, in particular
those relative to :

- rules and tariffs relative to Libya external trade
and financial transactions;

Libyan trade with AMU countries; amounts and
mechanisms available for financing Libyan-Maghrebian
trade ; degree of implementation of Libyan-Maghrebian
economic integration projects; tariff and non tariff
barriers to the Libyan trade with the AMU countries;

conclusions and recommendations issued from the
studies on GATT positive and negative impacts on

'Libyan economic sectors, studies undertaken by
different national and international bodies and
institutions.

93. This mission, which Messrs. Adama Bah and Mourad Labidi
will participate, will last for two weeks during the second
quarter of 1996, with dates to be proposed by ECA to Libyan
authorities. It will be located in Tripoli and Sirte according
to a work programme which will be proposed by the Secretariat of
Planning, Economy and Trade at the beginning of the mission. The
mission will collect relevant data /information to its terms of
reference and hold discussions with the relevant Secretariats and
State Agencies, in particular: the Secretariats of Planning,
Economy and Trade ; Foreign Affairs; Finance ; the Central Bank
; the Customs General Department ; the Sectariats of Agriculture
; Industry; and Energy.

94. ECA mission recalled the request of last Tangier
Intergovernmental Committee of Experts for the organisation in
1996 or 1997 of a seminar on North African external debt and
announced next beginning of an ECA study in view to preparing
substantive documents for this seminar. For this purpose,
missions will be sent to North African countries during 1996.
Libyan authorities are interested by participation in the planned
seminar. The necessity of a study mission to Libya during the
second semester of 1996 will be examined further by the two
parties.

__________________________________________->I'..,'~
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Recommendations on National
External Transactions) and
Statistics:

A. Institution Building:

Accounts
Related

(including
Economic

la. Personnel of the National Accounts Section:

95. It is recommended that measures should be taken to recruit
and train statistical personnel for the National Accounts Section
(NAS) , and to improve their career development prospects, where
possible, in particular:

- To recruit 3 additional University graduates, with degree
in Statistics or Economics or Accounting, as trainees and
counterparts to the United Nations National Accounts Adviser;

10 provide motivation and on-the-job training to
counterparts already in the NAS: I in post (Mr. Abdalselam
Abonagha); and I currently under training at the Cairo Institute
of Planning (Mr. Hesham Elmas Oddie);

To provide professional and specialised training in
future, for personnel of the NAS, as far as possible, at academic
and training centres in the Middle East (e.g., Cairo, Amman,
etc.) or in other African statistical training centres (e.g.,
East African Statistical Training Ce~tre at Dar-Es-Salaam,
Tanzania, for junior professionals and the Makerere University
at Kampala, Uganda, for professionals) for those candidates who
are proficient in English.

lb. Personnel of the Research and Studies Section:

96. The mission also recommends that at least 2 economists with
degrees in Economics, should be recruited to man the Research and
Studies Section (RSS) of the Planning Department. At present it
appears that the RSS does not have professional staff at all. It
is thought that the present UNDP/DTCD project LIB/SS/003 might
be able to help in the on-the-job training of the two economists
of the RSS to be recruited.

97. Of the 2 economists to be recruited for the RSS, one should
be assigned to work also on external transactions and debt
problems (including, in collaboration with the Central Bank of
Libya, the elaboration of the Rest of the World accounts of the
SNA and undertaking of studies on external economic and financial
relations) .

2. Defining the functions of the National Accounts Section:

98. The functions of the NAS could be defined as follows:

To compile annual accounts and tables for the Nation
(including Consolidated Accounts for the Nation, gross domestic
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product by industrial origin, expenditure on GDP, etc.) in
current and constant prices for socio-economic analysis and
planning;

To compile accounts (production, income, capital,
financial) for the institutional sectors (including general
government, public and private corporations, households, the rest
of the world accounts, etc.);

To undertake special studies (including the construction
of input-output tables and social accounting matrices (SAMs);

To provide macro-economic database for the construction
of statistical tables for global and sectoral studies (e.g.,
periodic Surveys of Economic Condition, etc.) which may be
undertaken by the Planning Department of the SOPET in the future.

99. The above functions of the National Accounts Section would
provide sbme indication as to the future personnel needs of the
Section.

3. Technical needs of the NAS:

100. In order to facilitate. the training of the professional
personnel of the NAS and the PRS of the Department of planning,
it is recommended that the following material be provided to the
Department:

Procurement by the NAS of United Nations and other
technical manuals on methodology on various kinds of statistics,
including national accounts, on planning, etc., in order to build
up a small library on methodological material for the Department
of Planning (Note: The mission will subsequently forward a list
of some of these methodological pUblications to the Department
of Planning of the SOPET for the latter's consideration and
action) .

4. Training courses for personnel of the NAS:

101. - The training courses in nati6nal accounts (conducted in
Arabic) by the U.N. National Accounts Adviser should continue.
In addition, specialised short-term training courses and seminars
should be taken advantage of by the SOPET; this may also mean
that suitable national candidates with a capability in the
English language should be given priority in future recruitment
of the SOPET.

102. - A special training course on the 1993 System of National
Accounts (SNA) will be conducted by the International Monetary
Fund, Washington, D.C., U.S.A., from 1 November to 15 December,
1995 (6 weeks), in the English language, for developing countries
of the world. This course would be provided free of charge
(including tuition, travel and stipend) for one trainee for each

member country of the IMF, if accepted. It is strongly
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recommended that Libya make applications by writing to Mr.
Patrick de Fonteney, Director, IMF Institute, IMF, the soonest
possible.

B. Further work to be carried out by the National Accounts
Section of the Planning Department of the SOPET:

103. In view of the fact that there has been interruptions in the
national accounts series of Libya since 1986, due largely to
important sectoral data gaps, it is necessary that the NAS of
SOPET carry out the following tasks with the least delay:

(i) Revival and updating of the current national accounts
data series from 1986 to date, in both current and constant
prices, in accordance with the 1968 SNA;

(ii) Laying out programmes of work for the collection of the
necessary' data series through better use of data from
administrative sources ( e.g., trade and balance of payments,
government accounts, income tax records, money and finance, etc.)
and the collection and analysis of data from establishment and
household surveys by competent authorities, such as the Census
and Statistics Department (CSD) and the various secretariats of
the Government. The collection and analysis of such data is for
the gradual implementation of the 1993 System of National
Accounts (SNA).

To revive and update Libya's national accounts:

1. Data on manufacturing, construction and agriculture:

104. It is recommended that:

- The SOPET jointly undertake with the Secretariat of
Industry (Sal) and possibly also with the CSD, annual Survey of
Manuafacturing Establishments, for the year 1994, with
considerably detailed data for national accounts and industrial
analysis purposes, and thereafter, such questionnaires can be
used annually in the future: The SOPET should prepare the basic
questionnaire while the data collection and analysis could be
entrusted to the SOl or CSD. In the questionnaire for 1994,
additional questions on fixed capital formation by enterprises
for the period 1986-1994 should be included;

- The SOPET jointly undertake with the Secretariat of
Utilities (SOC) and possibly also with the CSD, annual Survey of
Construction Units, also for the year 1994. The SOPET should
prepare the basic questionnaire and the data collection and
analysis could be entrusted to the SOC or the CSD. Such annual
surveys could, in consultation with the SOC and CSD, be revived
thereafter;
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- The CSD and the Secretariat of Agriculture (SOA) should
be contacted again to work out a mutually agreeable programme for
estimating annual data on agricultural production, and for the
collection of regional producers' prices of agricultural crops.
The training of statistical personnel for short-term courses (for
3-6 months, up to one year) in Agricultural Statistics and Sample
Surveys in Middle East training centres (in Cairo, Amman, etc.)
or in statistical training centres such as the Central
Statistical Organisation (CSO) , New Delhi, or the Statistical
Institute in Calcutta, India, should be included in the country's
statistical training programme.

2. Data on services:

105. Apart from retail trade and small hotels and restaurants,
it is suggested the National Accounts Section of the SOPET,
jointly with the CSD, issue annual National Accounts Inquiry
questionnaires to the large service establishments or enterprises
engaged in wholesale trade; hotels and restaurants; transport,
storage and communication; banking, insurance and real estate;
etc., in order to obtain the required current data for national
accounts estimation purposes. The NAS of the SOPET should be
prepared to collect and analyse such returns, which should be
relatively small in number.

3. Data on State accounts:

106. Special efforts would be needed by the NAS to collect and
often adjust State budgetary actuals a~ well as budgetary data
(in the absence of closed State accounts) for analysis and
inclusion in national accounts. It is also necessary that the
State accounts be analysed by functions and economic
classifications for State revenue and expenditure. At present
State accounts actuals have been suffering from considerable
delays in their availability.

4. Data on external trade and balance of payments:

107. The CSD needs· to update data on imports and exports in
commodity detail, and the calculation of quantum and unit value
indexes of imports and exports and the ,classification of imports
by end-use categories, preferably through an built-in device for
calculations by computer. The present data series are available
up to 1992.

5. Development of sectoral deflators:

108. In view of the paucity of data on producers' prices and
price indexes (at present, the price data and price indices are
limited to retail prices and Consumer Price indexes for Tripoli
only), the NAS should develop suitable sectoral deflators to
calculate GDP at constant prices.

--------------------------------------------.. '
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,6. For the updating of national accounts series for 1986
1994:

109. It would be advisable to limit the NAS's efforts to the
construction of the following accounts and tables only:

- Consolidated accounts for the Nation;
- GDP by kind of economic activity (industrial origin), in
both current and constant prices;
- Expenditure on the GDP by categories, in both current and
constant prices;
- Some national accounting aggregates, such as: GDP, GNI
(Gross national income), GNDI (gross national disposable
income), etc.

For detailed accounts and tables, according to the 1968 SNA,
these should be established for one or two benchmark years only,
depending. on the availability of data, possibly for the year 1992
(the year for which the first National Household Budget Survey
was conducted) or 1994 (the year of population and Housing
Censuses) .

110. For gradual implementation of the 1993 SNA by Libya, it is
suggested that the NAS engage in the trial construction of a
simplified Supply and Use table (Table 15.1 of the 1993 SNA) , and
a Cross-classification of production account items by industries
and institutional sectors (Table 15.3 of the 1993 SNA) , for a
benchmark year, to start with. Considerably more disaggregated
data on trade and transport margins, indirect taxes and
subsidies, private final consumption expenditure, and
intermediate consumption data by industries, etc., in product
detail, would be needed. These are doable; but cannot be tackled
now as yet until the revival and updating of national accounts
series for the period 1986-1994 has been completed.

C. Relationship between statistics and planninq:

111. In usual circumstances, there should be the closest
relationship between the national statistical office and the
office in charge of socio-economic planning, who are the
principal users of statistics. At present, with the CSD, which
is the national statistcal office, located in Tripoli and in a
different part of the secretariat and the SOPET in Sirte, the
problems of close contact and consultation would be, in fact,
difficult. This would mean that either a substantial statistical
capacity has to be built up at the SOPET, which might mean a
duplication of work, or the work on socio-econmic planning and
analysis would be adversely affected. This matter should be given
most careful consideration by the authorities concerned.
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D. Further ECA missions:

112. It is advisable and indeed necessary for further ECA mission
to be mounted to assess progress achieved in the work of national
accounts (including the Rest of the World accounts of the SNA)
and related economic statistics, providing advice on some aspects
of the implementation of the 1993 SNA, also on the capacity
building aspect of the mission's recommendations, say, in about
one year's time from now. Such a mission, if deemed necessary
by the State, would need to be requested formally in writing and
well in advance. The ECA MUlti-disciplinary Regional Advisory
Group (MRAG) would always be ready to be of further service to
ECA's member States, to the extent possible.
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ANNEX I. LIST OF PERSONS MET

A. Secretariat of Planning, Economy and Trade:

1. Mr. Soleiman Omar Ihtach, Deputy Secretary General of
Planning, Economy and Trade.

2. Mr. Salim Shemela, Assistant Secretary General of
Planning.

3. Mr. Abdelbari El Zunni, Director General of Planning.

4. Mr. Ali M. Zawi, Director General of Human Resources.

5. Mr. Ali Abdulla Ousta,
Trade.

Director General for External

II -,

6. Mr. Fathi Souleiman, Chief of Section, Directorate
General for External Trade.

7. Dr. Ali Merza, Chief Technical Adviser, UNDP/ DTCD
project "Development Planning and Training" (LIB/SS/003).

S. Mr. Kamal Ibrahim Elaraby, National Accounts Adviser,
Project LIB/SS/003.

9. Mr. Abdasalem Abonagha, Economist Trainee, National
Accounts Section, Directorate General for Planning.

B. Other State departments:

10. Mr. Bashir Salama SuI ieman , General Director, Census and
Statistics Department, National Authority for Information and
Documentation.

11. Mr. Essa Soliman Zoghni, Adviser in Statistics, Census
and Statistics Department.

12. Mr. Najib Ali Mustafa, Director of Production Division,
Secretariat of Industry.

13. Mr. Suleman Arabei Essa, Chief of Small-scale Industry,
Secretariat of Industry.

14. Mr. Mabruk Abushina, Manager of Accounting Dept.,
Secretariat of Industry.

15. Mr. Said M. EI-Atrashe, Deputy Director of Research and
Statistics Department, Central Bank of Libya.

16. Mr. Abdulla M. Mokhtar, Balance of Payments Officer,
Central of Bank of Libya.

17. Mr. Yousef Shanta , Research Officer, Research &
Statistics Department, Central Bank of Libya.
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18. Mr. Ahmed K. Gartaa, General Director of Planning
Follow-Up, Secretariat of Agriculture.

C. United Nations Development Programme (UNDP):

and.
"

1

1. Dr. Salah Bourdjini, Resident Representative, .UNDP.
(Tripoli) .

2. Miss Amal S. El-Moghrabi, Programme Officer, UNDP.

3. Mr. P.T.Chandapillai, Senior Programme Assistant, UNDP.
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ANNEX II. LIST OF PUBLICATIONS OR DOCUMENTS CONSULTED

1. "National Accounts, 1971-1974", Libyan Arab Republic,
Ministry of Planning and Scientific Research, Directorate General
of Economic and Social Planning (in English and Arabic) .

2. "National Accounts, 1971-1977" , The Socialist people's
Libyan Arab Jamahirya, Secretariat of Planning, Directorate
General of Economic and Social Planning, National Accounts
Office, December 1979 (in both English and Arabic) .

3. "National Accounts: 1971-1978, with estimates for 1981 &
1982", Secretariat of Planning, April 1984 (in Arabic only).

4. " National Accounts: 1980-1985, Summary Bulletin",
Secretariat of Planning, September 1987 (in Arabic only) .

5. "Report of the Annual Survey of Petroleum Industry, 1982
Reference year 1981", Census and Statistics Department,
Secretariat of Planning (in English and Arabic) .

6. "Report of the Annual Survey of Large Manufacturing
Establishments, 1980", Census and Statistics Department (CSD) (in
English and Arabic) .

7. "Report of the Annual Survey of Large Construction Units,
1980", issued by CSD (in English and Arabic).

8. "Survey of Production and Employment in selected large
manufacturing establishments: Bulletin Jan. -March, 1983", issued
by CSD (in both English and Arabic) .

9. "Principal results of the Census of Housing, 1984", CSD (in
Arabic only) .

10. II Principal results of the Census of Population, 1984", CSD
(in Arabic only) .
11. "The Trend of Foreign Trade, 1983-1988", CSD (in English
and Arabic) .

12. "Statistical Abstract, 1981", by the Census and Statistics
Department, February 1984 (in English and Arabic) .

13. "Progress in Agriculture over 20 years", Secretariat of
Agriculture, December 1989 (in Arabic only) .

14. "Annual National Accounts questionnaire of the Arab League"
(in Arabic only) .

15. " Economic and Social
Secretariat of Planning and
only) .

Indicators of Libya, 1970-1986",
Economy, September 1987 (in Arabic
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16. "Statistical Pocket Book. 1423". issued by CSD, Tripoli (in
English and Arabic). (N.B.: with most data series for 1985-1993) .

17. "Economic Performance, 1970-1992". issued by Department of
Planning. (in Arabic only).



SOPET/UNECA WORKSHOP
ON NATIONAL ACCOUNTS AND THEIR

APPLICATIONS FOR ANALYSIS AND PLANNING
(25-26 September, 1995)

Sirte, Libya

MONDAY 25th SEPTEMBER, 1995

10.00-10.15 am.

10-15-10.30 am.

10.30-10.45 am.
10.45-11.00 am.
11.00-12.30 am.

12.30-1.00 pm.

Opening by Deputy Secretary-General of
SOPE'r
History and problems in National Accounts
in Libya
by the Director General of Plannlnq
Procedures and introductions
Tea break
1993 System of National Accounts: Main
features, differences from 1968 SNA
by K.C. Wang
Discussion

TUESDAY, 26th SEPTEMBER 1995

" '

10.00-10.30 am.

lV).00-10.45 am.
10.45-11.00 am.
11.00-11.15 am.

11.15-11.30 am.

11. 30-12.00 am.
12.00

External Transactlons of SNA
by H. Labidi
Discussion
rrea break
Potential uses of the SNA for analYSls and
its limitatlon
by K.C. Wang
The uses of National ACCOlln~5 for analys:s
and planning
by H. Labidi
Discussion
Closing by the Director General of
Planning
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Annex IV.

WORKSHOP ON NATIONAL ACCOUNTS AND EXTERNAL TRANSACTIONS AND
THEIR USES FOR ANALYSIS AND PLANNING, SIRTE, LIBYA (25-26

SEPTEMBER, 1995)

LIST OF PARTICIPANTS

1.

2.

3.

4.

5 .

6 .

7.

Mr. Mohamed Sidun

Mr. Abdaslam Abonagha

Mr. Jamal Ahmed

Mr. Omar Muftah Alssadi

Mr. Mahod Abd Rbah

Mr. A. Merza

Mr. Ali M. Zawi

Agricultural Engineer,
Follow-up Department

National Accounts Section,
Planning Directorate General

Distribution and Marketing,
Department of Economy

Distribution & Marketing,
Department of Economy

Follow-up & Evaluation

CTA, Project LIB/88/003

Director-General, Human
Resources Department

8. Mr. Kamal I. Elaraby

9. Mr. Murad Labidi

10. Mr. K.C. Wang

11. Mr. Attia Salem

12. Mr. Abdulbari El Zunni

13. Mr. Ibrahim Ali Alsary

National Accounts Adviser

UNECA

UNECA Tangier MULPOC

Human Resources Department

Director-General of Planning
Department

Human Resources Department
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ANNEX V.

LIST OF SELECTED STATISTICAL TABLES FOR LIBYA ARAB JAMAHIRIYA

1. Gross domestic product by kind of economic activity, 1986-1991
(at current factor cost) ;

2. Expenditure on gross domestic product, 1983-1985 (at current
market prices);

3. Gross domestic fixed capital formation by economic activity,
1984-1988 (at current market prices) ;

4. Allocation of expenditure - general and development budget,
1980-1991;

5. Money supply and factors affecting money supply, 1970-1991;

6. Consumer price indexes for Tripoli City during 1985-1989, by
major groups (January 1964= 100);

7. Jamahiriya's gold and foreign exchange reserves, 1980-1991 (in
mission Libyan Dinars) ;

8. Balance of payments during 1984-1991 (in million Dinars);

9. Area sown and production of principal crops, 1985-1992;

10. Statistics related to petroleum mining industry units, 1984-
1991; •

11. Value of exports and re-exports by commodity section, 1984
1991;

12. Value of imports by commodity section, 1984-1991;

13. Value of exports by major countries of destination during the
years 1984-1991;

14. Value of imports by major countries of origin during the years
1984-1991;

15. Summary table on overall index and terms of trade (1984=100);

16. Unit value index of exports by commodity divisions and
sections, 1985-1991 (1984=100);

17. Unit value index of imports by commodity sections, 1985-1991
(1984= 100).
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GROSS DOMESTlCPRODUCT BY KNl OF ECCNOMIC AC1MTY.11186~'9In (AT a.JAAENT Ncot.tE FAtTOR COST)

Table No. :1541 In MllionLO. p,.~"""'1 I 54): r1J.u>.
, 1I g, '990 1 98 9 1988 '987 1968 1985

ECONOMIC ,\CTlYrrY ..... ..... "'" "'" ..... ..... ..... ~14Io.:Ji1

(%) Value (%) Value (%) Value ( e;.) Value l%) Value (e;. ) Value ('Y. ) Value

AgriC\lhure, Forestry and Fishing 5.• 480.5 5.5 423.5 5.8 395.5 5.6 366.5 5.0 '148.5 5.2 320.0 3.5 283.2 ~I -.. .:I.,Wl~"'IJJlI

011 and NaMai Gas Mining 30.6 2720.5 27.2 Z078.0 23.3 1582.0 24.2 1944A 29.0 1 961.5 26.1 3633.9 40.9 3295.3 ~J1ll~.IIlll14..1U

Olher MiningandQuarrying 0.6 56.0 0.7 51,5 0.7 46.5 0.7 44.5 0.6 46.5 0.7 ~9.0 0.6 SO.6 "'p-~I ~~ UI""II

Manulacturlng 7,5 667.5 7.8 595.5 7.9 539.0 7.~ 487.5 6.5 "42.5 6.8 401.8 4.5 365.1 ~.:l.ou..ll

Eledricity. Gas andWater 2,1 190.0 2.2 167.5 2.2 150.5 2.1 1~.5 1.8 '124.5 1.9 112.0 1.3 101.5 .t,..ll~ )1IIJ .\j;fSII

Construdian 12.6 1124.5 13.3 1020.5 13.6 920.0 13.6 892.5 12.3 090.0 13.5 895.0 llA 920:5 .\.ljI\~ ..,..:oIl

Trade, Hotels and ~taurants 6.6 585.5 6.7 517.5 7.1 480,0 6.7 440.0 5.9 400.0 8.2 485.9 7.0 560.5 ",llI.lIIJ 1",\IooIJ I.J.1"J
TransportStorage & Communication 5.6 495.5 5.8 442.5 6.1 411.5 6.0 395.5 5.7 385.0 6.6 395.5 5.0 399.1 .:tWI....~ WIJlI~ .JIllI
Finance. Insurance & Real Estate 4.2 370.5 4,4 336.5 4.7 316.5 4.6 304.0 4.3 :!94.4 4.7 285A 3.4 274,4 .:A.JW~ .:..J;lI~ lll.oI

Ownership ofDwellings 4.1 364.0 4.2 325.5 4.5 305.5 4.4. 286.~ 5.6 269.0 4.3 252.4 3.1 250.5 U'I-I~

Public Services '-IolI~1

( ExcI. Educalion and HoaIIh ) 11.1 986.0 11.9 916.0 12.8 865.0 13.5 875.0 22.3 086.5 12.7 895.5 11.3 908.5 .......~,.....I...
EduCilionai Services 5.5 486.0 5.9 455.5 6.5 441.5 6.4 420.5 . 405.0 .5.3 387.5 4.6 366.5 ~o:wu

HeaJth_. 2.9 262.5 3.2 246.5 3.5 237.0 3.5 227.5 . 218.5 2.8 213.5 2.4 194.5 ......~/
OtherServices 1.2 111.0 1.2 95. 1.3 91.0 1.3 84.5 1.0 79.5 1.2 .75.0 1.0 80.0 .,p.!.:A.o.lIo.

TOTAL 100.0 8900.0 100.0 7872.o 100.0 8781.5 100.0 6904.9 100.0 6751.4 100.0 8402.4100.0 8.050.2 e......
( • ) Including Health and Education ...."..,. u.l , ".,....., "-"'" """"
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EXPENtnURE ON Cil=l.055 OOMESllC PRClOUcr. 1983~ 1985
(AI CurrentPuroh".rt' Value ·In Minion. LD.)

Table No.:! 55} (55): r!Jw...

PURPOSE OF EXPENOTURE 1965 1964 1963 L.!lL"'il J"Jj

Public Final Ocnsumotion E>pendilure 2622.4 2690.0 28·83.4 .l.l.~ .~'l'1 ~..,,\

Private FinalConsumpticm E?!penditure 3106.9 3094.2 3453.8 .,..Wl ~4'll ~'l'l "Iil'l"

ChanD" in StocIt 35.0 40.0 ( - 1 1QO.0 UJ;,;...Jl ,..; '~")l!

GrossFixed CapitalFornnaliO'l 1628.1 2031.2 22Q7.8 ~~/J.d..,JJUIJS'

~~ of Goods and Selrvices 3093.9 3315.2 37Q3.3 ~J.w .:.. -:.lyl-Il

Lus- <,

Imports of Goods and ~ervices (-) 2211.3 (.) 3157.3 (. ) 33-43.1 • ~J~.:.. -:.l~).,ll

.
TOTAL 8277.0 8013.3 88'05.2
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1918 - 1984 .:.I"w cJ:U.~I~I •.,.- .,Lo'II.,t...» e.p...,l-Iy, UJP

GROSS DOMESl1C FIXED CAPITAL FORMA110N BY ECONOMIC ACTIVITY, 1984. 1988
( At curlent Purchuers' Value in t.llillion LO. )

It·:"",..,"
,..~ ~<" '.. ,:'."

r·:~
!.~

I

:n
o
>::
Ii
o
(1)

'"del
f-':ll
.ll::J
;::< j)

;::< '-j
>-'-0+
;::< ;;I
:'1 :ll
~ :os

q
oo;j
o 0

0"":os
O'd
3f-'

'~ '":os
;JJ ::J
::J fJ·
o.::s

.:"
.-3 ~

'-i
.)J .n
0. .~

:ll ()
'-i
:0
0+
.U
'i
fJ·

"-+
o
H,

Tab.. No.:( 53\ 63 I: rl" JJ.>o.

ECONOMIC ACTM1'Y 1988 19117 1986i 198~i 1984 ~\.4iI~1

~Irieulure. ForestryandFishing 271.5 245.0 142.5 173.5 241.5 o!II-'il .....J ':'\,Ul!J ~I.,UlI

Oil andNatural Gas Miling 166.0· 162.1 150.0 163.6 174.7 .,....-n jI&lIJ ldlll r;1.;I.:U

Clner MiningandQualrying 2.6 2.7 0.4 6.0 4.5 <Jj1'iI~J~
..- _.

4l>~ .:/.<>1J..ol1M,inufaduring 223.5 228.4 224.5 274.5 3472

E/,eClricity. Gas and WlIet 193.1 197.3 193.1) 212.3 240.0 '4ol1~ jliJl~ .~

Cc3nstrUetion 41.0 41.9 041.5 50.0 «J.O .\¥IJ~
-r

51,1 ~LailJ ~u...n~i~Trade.Hotels and Restaurants 25.1 25.7 25.0 30.0

Transport. Storage & Communication 212.9 217.6 214.1) 266.2 421.7 ~I".JIJ ~J Ji.ilI

Mlt1ii1l'lCB. Ins<lranOEll & Real Estate 1.0 1,0 0.5

~
2.0 .:.IfloJIJ~J .J1..oJl

--
.:>S\-ll t,sl."'Nneoshipof Dwellings 129.6 13:!.4 130.Cl 161.2 206.5 •

Pl.lblicServiees :L.wi~

( Exd.EducationandHeaJ1h ) 103.2 105.4 103.!5 127,5 1165 ~J~I..

Eclucaional Services 63.5 64.9 64.0 78.1 128.0 ~\.:.~

HnatthServiQtls 34.4 35.1 30tUi 42.7 56.5 ~~

Clnerservices 0.4 0.4 0.1 1.5 1.0 <Jfi '::'W!.
--

TOTAL 1 467.8 1 459.9 1 325.!5 1628.1 2031.2 e~
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1991 - 1980.:.1.,:..Jl J:I4"d.ltl4i.Hd.J ~~.»- ,-j «ri'

ALLOCATION OF EXPENDITURE - GENERAL AND DEVEIDPMlNT BUDGXf,I980 -1991

Table No.: ( 52 ) (in million LD, 1 (;.:..~) . (52 I: h J".,.

Allocations of Expenditure ,:I .; ,

YEAR <.o..Ji
u...s ."Pi' ~.J>o' J.,.ol .....;,-

TOTAL Gene"" Budget Dewllopmenl
Budget

1 980 34n.4 !ISO.O 2527.4 198 0
"

1 9 8 1 4050.0 1 Cl5O.0 3000,0 ·1 98 1

1 982 3855.0 1 255.0 I 2600.0 1 982

1 983 3800.3 1520.3 I 2370.0 1 983

1 9 8 4 3550.2 14402
,

2110.0 1 98 4

1 985 2900.5 1 :100.0 I 1700.5 1 9 8 5

1 986 3 06<l.3 1 364.3 I 1700.0 198 6

1 9 8 7 2693.5 1 243.5 I 1 450.0 198 7

1 9 8 8 2778.5 1 423.5 I 1355.0 198 8

1 9 8 9 2075.3 1 174.5 I 900.8 198 9,
1 9 9 0 2639.9 I 1470.0 I 1 169.9 1 99 0

1 9 9 1 3266.0 1 :Bl.0 I 1 875.0 1 9 9 1

Source: Secrelarial of P1aming ~ l..lo!~ -..n, .-..1
~.

..
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1991 ~ 19"/11 ~\..tU l.f:U..l.J11lI r.Y-.J1" ,)').).0.1 J..-I"oJI,j.lJl1ll Ua.P

MONEY SUPPLY AND fActORS MF6Cl"lNO MONEY SUPPLY, 1970·1!>91

Tabl. No.,( 59 'nMinion LD. ) ( ;;,. ¢,,u,) (56h--'oJ.",.

IT E M AT THE END OF THEYEAR r'---- '-H----l 'J '..
1991 19 90 '989 1956 1987 1986 19.5 1980 1970

, -S_ 429~.8 41452.3 3521.5 3002.7 3438.6 3492.2 3584.6 3~.6 2.'11.1 :J~Jtv 1

Cal Cu~ncvwith the Pubiic. 1 620.8 1461.1 1 '316 llW" l068.2 1023.1 985 685.7 112.3 ~\.J.>\4.l..o~1

Ib\ Domando.bOSits H.ld bv Public 2612.0 2991.2 2389,9 2133.1 2370.4 2017.7 2507.2 2898.9 128.8 ..,.u.J ~r?JJ '-t

2 F-.lgn..e.-rN.r): 1 300.3 1067.3 146.3 1103.0 1624.5 1922.4 1926.5 4205B 571.9 : ~'.Hqt~l J.J..Jj1 "..ll.-- 2.
la\ central Bank 01UbYa. 1364.2 1219.6 902.7 1 043.8 1527.2 1 816.8 1 767.5 3916.6 565.01 ~.J'.>.Il'" .......... \
Cbl Commerdal Banks '-j 63.9Ir-) 192.3 I-l 158.4 59.2 97.3 105.6 159 269.2 6.5 "'J...:Il-.i.;"-1 ~

a 1.1 Loco) ........ I N.ll 2992.5 3365.0 2715.2 1 9<9.7 1 614,3 1 119.2 1 565.71(_) 621.2 1(·) 330.8 :~J.t.,..JiI..,.JL.. 3

(b1 Advan.... '" Private Soet>r 2813.7 2719,9 2494.9 2352.1 2192.5 2065.7 200a9 1122.1 95.9 <l,;J.. I

(c) Quosi Mo."" , 460.0 1 4.40.9 1361.3 1698.6 1634.5 1679.9 1 397.6 1205.7 79.7 Jj:d~ o,a

Cd' TroosuN Do-its 1036.1 8&9.2 1841.6 002.2 849.3 1076.2 806.4 1 042.4 219.8 "jOJ o'U.> t

(e) OtherUabiHti.. (Net) (-)2675.5 -) 2975.2 (-)24B9.2 (-) Z076.4 (-)2105.• (-)18096 (-) 1700.8 (-) 5048 67.2 IJ?'I< ,..r---U..,.a.- J

SouR:e:Cer'lhl Bankof Ubya .J<.... "" ....- ' .-.
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Table No.: (35 ) (35 ) : ,.:;) J,"""
I ,,\Jill ~).

~ DE~FT10N
1889 1988 1987 1988 1985 Weight ~)I':'\c.~1

f

1 Food. Beverages and Tobaoco 661.1 654.0 621.1 575.5 512.3 482 ~ ':'4.J.Joloo.l l.;J~ ~". 1
1--

~Jv-IJ.a2 C1Dlhlng and FaaMer 533.1 523.4 587.7 515.0 504.1 8.9 l
1--
3.4 Housing·

~ ~ ,. ~\J '-"\hLv us..(Furnilure.FumBhing and Opel&lian ) 304.0 298.5 291.3 291.6 287.4 122 43

5 Madical Care and Health SelVie.s 273.4 272.2 270.8 270.8 270.8 4.3 ~~.:all S
r-

~Jo'.J t.lli6 Transportation and Communication 403.9 394.0 3n.9 353.1 327.4 122 I
r-7 Recreation. Education and -c,

Cultural services 506.~ 505.4 525.5 507.4 508.9 11.0 ~J ~.,l .:all 1_. --
",p.l .:.I.WJ~ .:all8 Personal Cara and Effects 642.1 6269 598.4

0
589.3 ~75.5 32 I

GENERAL INoex 540.6 533.7 517.5 ~95.9 480.1 100.0 ~'il lI"'~ ~.)l

(') Rent Is oxcIuded lram Housing Group J.t/II,J..l.iI- UU .... (0)

Source: Cansu s and Statistics Department ~.IOlIIJ ......11 '-l-., ...-.n

. ' .. , - .._..
~ ,

19&9 - \915 ':'1,JU.,tu. W..s .:.Io.,....,s _,Al;'~ "H.l."..r.lWI~ rl..s

CONSUMER PRICE IlNDICES FOR TRIPOU CITY !)URlNc 198~ .1989 BYMAlOR CROUPS
I Janu"'Y 1964 e '100.0 )
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15191 - 1980 ~'l,~,J ......~ u,..~~,~
JAMNftY'A'S GOlD AND FORElGN EXOW«iE RESERVES.laeo·1891

( inmillion LD. 1 157\ :hJ.....

~ ..JJ-• • j<.,., ....,.-,
Commercial Central Bank

END OF

YEIIR

.) .as,.;.......
..... Jla~.,...,..."
Total Gold

SUbscriptio~

tc IMF

4115.5

I
....:..

~"""'"
Monetary
Goldin

Central Bank

38.5

44.7

u~~.'11~

FOREIGN CURRENCIES

Banks
"

3802.0

2564.3

1 9 8 0

1 9 8 1

1 681.3

1637.9

93.7

93.7 i
Source: Central Bank of Libja
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1992}"" ......,." <"".,U1l~'-"'"'.'~ ""I..un(i;l>i'li u,.<J "'JJJ-o'l .:LJ-J\
AREA SO\NNAND PRODucnON or PRINOPAl,Cf!t)PS, 1965-1992
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Table No.: r 31 ) 1<1 ): "J <1»+

DIESCRIPTION 1992 1991
1990 1198~H~~ 1985 &ito

-----

A. ked Scwn ~J.JjA11 ~\a~ I
( '000 hectares) (p<l~-

1. Wheat .. 167.0 : 104.0 228.0 193.0 1088 295.2 285.2 Jo~ 1

2. Barley
"

578.0 2960 252.0 232.0 629.7 463.5 446,4 ~ 2

~.Production of Principal9~ ~'J,j.l~ 1"'1 "" li:lWl ...
( 'OOCI IOn) ( .j, WJI L

185.0 i 161.0

___ I-; ~

1. Wheat 129.0 128.0 El4.7 214.7 202.0 Jo(!-'i 1
f------ .-----

2. Barley 178.0 141.0 134.0 119.0 264.7 150.8 148.3 ~ 2

3. Tomatoes 201.8 167.0 151.0 147.0 135.0 Hl6D 209.6 206.5
~ 3

-~-\----- - -
4. Onion Dry 152,4 I 147.0 140.0 136.2 136.2 I:J1D 132.3 124.6 .At .l-I 4

5. Potatoes 167.5 1800 145.0 131.0 127.0 I 1~j7D 183.1 131.6 ........, 5--
40.16. Appleu 49.2 49.2 40.7 40.7 tlO.7 40.7 - ell; 6

~---

7. Olives 166.9 169.0 165.0 162.0 1soc I 160,4 1563 u.J.D 7

8. Grape:s 28.2 282 I 35.2 33.5 32.0 31D ?o8.8 20.5 ~ 8
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Table No.: ( 32 ) ( 32 ): ....-J~ clJ.l...->
d 6l...:tJ1:;z; DESCRIPTION 1991 199 0 1989 1988 1987 1986 1985 1984
in

(12) (11) (10) (9) (8) (7) (6) (5) (4) (3) (2) (1)

1 Number 01 Persons Engaged ~ ......... 1

( at lIIe end 01 1118 year ) 18447 17427 14308 14209 13212 12721 12386 12262 .1:
• .......... ,.11

2 Average Daily Production 01

Crude Oil tW Will ".~ EwtI .1..0.01- 2

( in Mililon US barrels) 1.65 1.46 1.31 1.24 1.25 1.15 1.10 1.07 (clio",~)

Source: Census and Statistics Dept. •....aJ .'-'iII~ I ;-..

Annual SUIll8y 01Petroleum Minlhg Industly loa EIJ'o1-l"'u.. elYllt~ :..,Il
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STATISTICS RFl.ATED TO PETROLEUM MINING INDUSTRY UNITS 1984.\991
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Table No.: ( 39 ) (in million LD. 1 (.P..~ t.,u ) (39) : r...I~ J.>o.-+

~ .DESCRIPTION 1991 1990 1989 1988 1987 1986 1915 1984 ~~U\ ~-
0 Food and LlveAnimnls 14.8 13.3 · . · 0.2 - . ~~_~~lb.ll~ 0

---'
1 Beverages and Tobeccc - 0.6 - - - - - - ~ .:/.u.":" 1

- f--.
2 Crude M«terials Inedibleexcept Fuel$ 6.1 20.5 0.4 0.3 · · - - 4.ll-~ rU- .II.,.. 2

--_.
3 Mineral Fuel•. Lubricants and

related Materials 3 009.2 3 534.7 2293.6 1 790.0 2297.5 2398.3 3 5922 3 248.4 ~ JJ.JI.II.,.. 3

4 Animal and Vegetable Oils and Fats 0.7 0.1 · - · - . - l..j.1.H"' ~~.J':'.Jjj 4

5 Chemicals 105.7 141.6 113.4 116.4 74.8 33.0 53.4 52.0 ~.lI.,.. 5

6 Manufactured Goods Classified JI,.J1 "",U .,IA' .,.l1U .) .:.1W~..... 6

Chiefly by Materials 15.1 30.3 · - - · . - \t4~ti'l\
-

7 Machinery & Transport Equipment 0.7 1.1 - . · · - · .J1i .:,I.....J ..:111 7

8 Misoellaneous Manufadlled Articles 1.4 2.7 · . · - - · Ullw cJ.s>.i-- 8.
9 Commodties and Transidions not

Classf,ed according III Kind - . · - · - - · It.Jlll v-U ,)<> til- JI;. .:.w....J~ 9

TOTJ\L 3153.7 3744.9 2407,4 1 906.7 2372.3 2431.5 31545.6 3300.4 e~

199\ " .. ul~ ~~~ .......~.t...JI~<.IJ"...oh.t.,l
VALUE OF EXPORTS AND RE-E)(PORTS BY COMMODITY SECTION. 19114 - 1991
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\ 99 t - t 914 ':'\..o-JlI J";, eU U ......... ':'\';\.,J> l...,.I
VALUE OF U4PORTS BY COM....OOITY seCTION. 1984.- 1'-'91

1able No.: (40 I / in million LD. ) .M>~'4') ( 40) : ,oJ).l.t'>

n DESCRIPTION 1991. 1990 1919 1988 1987 1986 1985 1984 I ~ ~l.JI J, UJJI
I

I) Food and live Arimals 301.6 311,7 200.3 22,1.3: 192.2 230.8 184.8 25'3.6 ~ ..:i\,jp.JUjljt. JI..". 0
--f-.

'I Beverages and Tobacco 6.6
1

2.1 5.4 7.~! 6.0 3.0 3.9 10.9 if'J .:!.,J';:" 1
f-'. --
';2 Qude Materials nedible exceptFuels 36.0 31.9 as.a 1!1.3 15,1 16.2 17,8 31,9 ~..J..,. .)/:- ,la. J,~ 2

-
a MneraJ Fuels. L~ricants and

relatedMaterials 5.5 4.3 4.9 5.4 5.4 4.5 8,7 13.7 <,u.JI ,)~ ~". 3

~I
Animal andVege"'ble Oils and Fa.ts 46.2 28.8 26.2 32.7 28.9 30.6 19.3 24.9 ~i.Jf' "."..:..,':"~j 4

'" Olemieals -c, 114.6 102,5 1".0 132.3 115.6 96.2 68,3 91.9 <u4 '''' 5
"

\; Ma"ufaetured GOQd$ Classified • • yJ u'-I "'" .,.w "j "",,", .:;"."..... 6

Chiefly by Material. 341.1 359.3 361.7 . 302,0 248.5 282.6 265.5 426.6 l,l. ""'- ,;Jl

'" Machinery'" Transport Equipment 509.6 522.6 501.3 652,4 446.1 504,1 488.7 694.4 ~,,;:J:-J~"'i\ 7,~'"_."._'OO_~ I ,~, 142.5 160.1 291.6 205.2 134.6 150.4 212.4 a.;.. .:.lo".... 8

!3 Commodities andTransactions not

Clll5$~ied accordi"9 to Ki"d 5.1 5.2 1.3 19.2 15.1 13.2 7.0 5.4 tJ'J ..,.w "'" w.... jI• .:.li..; el-- 9

TOT A L T1 505.4 1 510,9 1 475,0 1 685.4 1278.1 1 315.8 1214.4 1 841,7 e".,...l1
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Table No_:! 37 ) In Million LD. ) .H> Cu,w" In); ,.JJ~

SI.No. COUNTRIES W.ll 1990 19l19 19l18 1~1 1'.186 1985 19U ul->--l,l

('2)
-,

~11 (10) (9) (ll) (7) (~) (5) (4) (3) (2) (1)-- L.....;lu.,lI Italy I 284.1 I 792.5 I I 169.0 799.2 961.9 797. I 1118.7 899.0 I
1--. 1---

2 Germ"ny 526.0 243.1 129.1 135.2 ~7.7 62.3 306.3 317.1 L.......iU 2
1---

L.....pt;J .3 Spain 303.2 344.5 210.3 127.7 lE1l.2 308.9 323.7 228.9 3
1---

4 France 243A 320.5 235.2 250.7 219.1 208.0 392.3 428.1 L..........>.... 4--
5 Greece 163.7 165.1 140,2 144.7 12A.5 129.7 208.1 1342 J--:.~ 5--
6 Yugosl.,"'a ,97.7 99.8 43.7 44.7 42.3 , 44.0 151.2 136.5 L "'1..&.1l 6

.-
7 Belgium - 86.7 &2.5 54.5 49.2 127.7 78.0 103.7 1 snJ., 7

1--. --1---- --
8 Turkey 69.3 , 136.7 77.3 22.1} 9>.8 108.3 206.9 189.7 L-...fi..i' 8

1--'
9 SwitzerlMd 60.5 1.2 16.5 6.9 38.1 50.9 57.8 I.>----J.... 9

-- cS::JJ J.>..--.l,10 Other Countriss 319.1 559.0 348.1 315.9 575.3 657.1 8&7.5 685.4 10
~- -

TOTAL 3153.7 3 7~4.9 2407.4 1 (J{)(j.7 2372A 2431.5 3645.6 3300.4 , tJ " ·n
,

1991-1984 .:.1,:..Jl Jj.I. 4ll' iy..o..II d>ltU 1'""\ ........... .:.\Jj\..uoll ;....;.

VALUE OF EXPORTS BY MAJOR COUNTRIES OF DESTINATION DURING 11lE Yl,MS 1984 -1991

"\};.\ , ',' _ , ',' r • r ' .'. v ....:.".:~---"Q
" ,j\""'&ii:',"';"~l;,",,,,,,·,"""~·.r:'I.r~~J'·*.IW,Wlt,'Il. • •..-,..0,1:)_4',1 iii .'..¥4AJ,i
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VALUE Of IMPORTS BY MAJOR COUNTRIES OF ORIQN DURING THE YEARS 1984 -1991

Table No.: (38 ) (Value in Million lD. ) (.A>"~) (38 ):~j~

51.
COUNTRIES 1991 1990 1989 1988 19/87 1986 1985 1984 Ul' lilt

-,
No. ~

1-1.- llaly 326.1 279.7 357.3 361.0 299.4 300.6 257.4 387.8 I JILl! 1

2 Qennany 197.0 -.-?21.1 218.7 193.2 153.5 161.0 189.6 289.0 I J! 2

3 Un~ed Kingdom 1242 127.4 122.7 142.6 128.2 133.3 87.7 109.7 ''-->ld~ 3

4 Turkey 95.6 78.3 71.0 60.2 42.9 48.2 28.3 42.9 I IS 4

5 France 93.6 111.3 100.7 78.5 68.5 64.2 55.2 101.2 I ,) 5

6 HoUand 582 84.5 48.9 55.0 35.2 57.7 55,4 49.8 II II. 6

7 Moroceo 53.7 32.6 24.3 21.6 23.1 11.8 19.6 11.6 "'~ 7

8 JApan 502 65.9 67.2 197.5 75.2 63.4 79.2 176.8 d#- 8

.9 Korea. South . ~7.9 31.1 50.0 72.2 40.6 95.1 35.2 56.3 ",,wY. 9

10 AUJtria 43.6 2.!l.L- 28.2 21.8 23.9 26.3 24.8 '16.1 \ " 10.
I I Other Countries 415.4 449.8 366.0 475.8 387.6 354.1 382.0 570.5 <J~l,j~ 11

b·"'1;(jt"L/ ..•.ii?>··:::···· I Sl5.5 1 511.0 1475.0 1 685.4 1278.1 1315.7 1214,4 1 841.7 i./MHW>i<i?
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OVERALL INDEX AND
CODE 'rERHS OF TRADE 1991 1990 1989 1988 1987 1986 1985 .io"....J~'" I &..-41-J I f'W.,J.,),I I .}.I-J.oJ I

1 Unit Value Index ot Exports 61.7 76.2 59.8 51. 8 62.7 65 .. 1 99.2 ~ 1~.,.J u-~I ,u..,J' 1
01...1.>1 • It

2 Unit Value Index of Iaports 112 .. 0 122.5 121. 6 118.7 121. 7 125.0 101.1 ~ 1 ......,..J'-"""'~1 ,u..,J1 2
,:)1 "'...II ,..___.J1

3 Quantum Index of Exports 149.2 140;8 115.2 104.3 110.4 112.3 111. 8
,
"

•< I u-'L,.,t.:LJ I ,u..,J1 3
0:.:01...1 ,I II

• Quantum Index of Imports 65,S 62.6 62.5 72.6 50.3 55.3 55.0 • .< • u""L.,o.l-J I ,u..,J1 •
o:.:ol,,)..JI.t----'1

5 Value Index of Exports 92 .. 0 101.3 68.9 54.1 69.1 13.0 111. 0 ; ) I c..r""'L,,\..:U 1 ~..,JI 5
al..J" II

• Value Index of I.ports 73.4 76.7 76.0 86.2 61.2 69.1 58.9 x • ,) I &r"~l ,u...-" •
ol"'..JI~1

7 Net Teras ot Trade _ 55.1 62.2 49.2 43.6 51. 5 S2.1 ~'L6 d:.)~1 J ..L.p.J1 J~ 7......., II

8 Gross Ter_s of Trade 43.9 44.5 54.2 69.6' 45.6 4!•. 2 49.2 .s~l J ..L.p.J' J~ 8
~~,
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Table No. I ( 41 )

cS.,J~1 J.>L.,..::WI .:..:.,),1 .......... J1 ~L"-=':-.,),I I J.••,....ol...,.,..,U1 f'~..J)I I

SUMMARY TABLE ON OVERALL INO~X AND TERMS or TRADE
( 100.0 .. 1984 )

( 41 ), ~~ J,."
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( 42 ) "'.> J ....

UNIT V~LUE INDEX OF EXPORrS,S0.60U"£~a4YIDIVISIONS AND SECTIONS
Table No •• ( 42 )

COMMODITY DIVISION ul.),,~ l

CODE AND SECTIONS We ight 1991 1990 1989 1988 1981 1986 1985 ~I J~J r"t.---.)i J,,-l ..... ,

33 Petroleum and Petroleum 100.0 61.0 15.9 59.1 50.9! 62.4 65.0 99.3 ~I c~.J• .J...U.J1 33
Productl5 ,

3 Petroleum, Petroleum Products 100.0 61.0 75.9 59.1 50.9 152.4 65.0 99.3 l.,.u .>s-4J I ... .J-l."., r ,I ... 3
and Related Materials L..f--.> l....La:.::o..a I .. 1 .,........J I "

51 Organic c~e~1cals 19.8 85.2 76.0 122.L 120.9 71.0 56.6 89.5 ......... ....~......... ... 1".. . 51 .
52 Inorganic Chemicals 29.1 132.1 119.0 145.2 166.7 116.9 86.0 76.7 ~,JL..,...$ .......~.J o~ 52......... .".,..

56 Fertilizers, Hanufactured 51.1 69.8 89.9 75.1 68.0 64.8 GO.8 105.2 ..~ ........ 1 56

5 Che.. icals ,
100.0 101. 2 95.6 104. B 101.2 81. 2 61.3 93.8 l.tfJ'-e..r.>S .. I"...... S

OVER~LL INDEX 100.0 61.1 76.2 59.8 51.8 62.1 6S.1 99.2 ~JJ I ..,...L...,..lJ1 ~.rJ1
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( 43). ~J J • ."

•

~l ('~I ~ ul'>..JlYl :0.........,.... ~..u.y o..".....L...,.,.:LJI fL..:t..J~ l

UNIT VALUE InDEX OF IHPORTS BY COHHODITY SECTIONS
( 100.0 .. 1984 I

•

Table No. ~ (43)

U t .>.,,~ ,
CODE COHHODITY SECTIONS Weight 1991 1990 1989 1988: 1987 1986 1985 ~I ,e--:., .h>J .>-II

0 Food and Live Animals 14. 1 121. 1 118.9 120.5 108.'2 109.0 102.8 98.7 i..,.p.'::'~l~." ~l~ ,,~ 0

1 Beverages and Tobacco 0,6 127.3 10a.7 112.3 100,9 109.6 96.0 93,5 ~." uL.,oJ~ I

2 Crude Materials Inedible 1.7 107.4 116.5 122.1 117.4 123. B 112.5 110.7 ~:L.J ~L- ~ tL> .> I .J-A 2
except Fuel ,~"'" .~L..,o

3 IHineral Fuel Lubricant. 0.7

I
82.2 89.0 92.3 97.4 95.5 93.4 81.5 6.."u~1 .J"pj-JI ,,~ 3

and related Materials .. 1",........,1." .:,)U"~'J

'+- ~,• Animal and Vegetable Oil 1..

\

118.5 92.9 I 116.1 104.9 109.9 10 5.1 84.8 i..,,>.:ol~ ('~.J ':::'~J •Fats Processed & Waxes

\

~~.

5 Chemicals 5,0 119.4 132.8 130.0 128.3 125.0 125.5 113.2 a............,.."L-.......,.,t.5 ,I .>---" 5

6 Ifanfd. Goods Classified 23.3 92.5 10B.l 116.4 114.6 114.5 Ill. 5 97.2 yJLLJI ...,..)~ ow..,..:-.... 6
Chiefly by Materials ~I ~1~111'~1~

I ~~

7 Machinery and Transport 37.8 108.2 124.6 115.4 113.9 121. 5 131. 6 114.6 JL .:31 ............ ." o~, T 7
Equipment

" Hisc. Hanfd. Articles 15.4 141.0 144.4 145.2 146.4 146.4 155.0 113.0 .
~ yL.---<:.~ 8

OVERALL INDEX 100.0 112.0 122.5 121. 6 118.7 121. 7 125.0 107.1 '-"""~~ I V"'L."Ll...J I ~.rJ1
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